In The District Court of the Pistrict for the Northern District of Minors Eastern Divisien

en re:

Kmart leurp et al., Debters

Clerk of the Court

Jointly Adminstract Chapter 11

This is indeed an emergency and pray the Tathetor COURT treat my discovery as such about Artificos stress BANKRIPTOR PER ILLINOS averhaul and futher understanding goined NORTHERN OFFICE THE PROPERTY OF THE WAINED Claims & other Conditions.

do per Treatment of Allawed Claims

Page 15, no. 12. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Debters do agree to lamply with all terms of this Settlement Agreement upon the Effective Date.

(Because) No. 14. The United States shall be diemed to have a filed proof of Claim for matters addressed in this Settlement Agreement, which proof of Claim shall be deemed sotisfied in full in accordance with the terms of this Settlement Agreement.

(Then) No. 11. All Allowed other Unaccused Claims under or pursuant to the terms of this Settlement Agreement, including without limitation any Claims as may eventually be allowed and paid as Allawed Other Unsecured Claims pursuant to Paragraphs 8-10 for Additional Sites regardless of the holder of such Claims and (B) will not be entitled to any

priority in distribution.

Allowed Secured Claims under and pursuant to

The terms of this Settlement Agreement shall be paid in

full in accordance with Article 5.1 of this Plan of

Rearganization.

I am some Thase A. Barthte, one of the specified class of individuals, The jointly Filed Adminstred Chapter II leases. I was Born 12-17-1945 a litizen of the United States and resident of St. Themas, U.S. Virgen Islands, and my Mailing address is P.O. Box 7095 St. Themas, U.S. Virgin Islands 00801. I am not an attorney.

This is to lertify that on August 23, 2010 at Corrected Copy I believe to be in Complance With the terms requested has been done due to my mistake in the August 20, 2010 document in regards to 5.1 class 1 (Secured Claims).

I futher Certify same August 23, 2016 that I mailed to the District Court of the District for the Northern District of Illinois Eastein Division, and state that the things herein stated to be true in relationable to the Settlement Agreement and Myself, Poges 26; 45. Sign by Ilease A. Bartlette Dated 08-23-2010

Sworn and Subscribed before me this 23 day of August, 2010.

Notary Public

NOTARY PUBLIC COMMISSION EXPIRES: 05/03/2011 STT/STJ, USVI NP-125-07

Exhibit A

UNITED STATES BANKRUPTCY COURT NORTHERN DISTRICT OF ILLINOIS EASTERN DIVISION

In re :

KMART CORPORATION, et al., :

Debtors.

Chapter 11

Case No. 02-02474

Jointly Administered

Hon, Susan Pierson Sonderby

FIRST AMENDED JOINT PLAN OF REORGANIZATION OF KMART CORPORATION AND ITS AFFILIATED DEBTORS AND DEBTORS-IN-POSSESSION

John Wm. Butlet, Jr.
J. Eric Ivester
Mark A. McDermott
Samuel S. Ory
SKADDEN, ARPS, SLATE, MEAGHER
& FLOM (ILLINOIS)
333 West Wacker Drive, Suite 2100
Chicago, Illinois 60606-1285
(312) 407-0700

Attorneys for Debtors and Debtors-in-Possession

Dated: February 25, 2003

TABLE OF CONTENTS

			the of	Lab	E
		••			
NITRODUCT	10N	•		• • • • •	•
WINDOW		• · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	4. -		
ARTICI.E I	DIGON	THONS, RULES OF			,
AKIKJASI			• • • • • • • • •		<i>)</i>
A.					_
В.	Definit				-
р.	1.1				
	1.2				_
	1.3				•
	1.4				•
	1.5				•
	1.6			,	
	1.7				•
	1.8	Claim? or "Allowed Class Interest"			┛.
	1.9	and Pulgare"			•
	1.10				_
	1.11	15 .45			~
•	1.12				•
	1.13				-
	1.14				
	1.15				_
	1.16				_
	1.17				_
	1.18				
	1.19				
	1.20				_
	1.21				_
	1.22				•
	1.23				
	1.24				_
	1.25				•
•	1.26				_
•	1.27				_
	1.28	429			•
	1.29	was to the second of the secon			•
	1.30			• • • • • •	_
	1.31				•
	1.32	······································			•
	1.33				•
	1,34				•
	1.35	was a considered Class Floation?			•
	1.35		• • • • • • • • • •	• • • • •	•

Filed 08/30/10 Entered 08/31/10 13:02.56 Document Page 5 of 50 Case 02-02474

1.37 40-11
1.39 "Cure"
1.40 "Claim"
1.41 "Deta Claim Submission Deady
1.38 "Cure" 1.39 "Cure Claim" 1.40 "Cure Claim Submission Deadline" 1.41 "Debtur" or "Debtors" 1.42 "Designated Trust Recoveries" 1.43 "DIP Agent"
TO A TANDA TO THE TANDAN TO TH
**** *********************************
1.45 "DIP Facility" 1.46 "DIP Facility Claim" 1.47 "DIP Facility Claim" 1.48 "DIP Lenders"
1.47 "DIP Facility Claim" 1.48 "DIP Lenders" 1.49 "Disallowed Claim" or "Disallowed Interest" 1.50 "Disbursing Agent"
1.48 "DIP Lenders" 1.49 "Disallowed Claim" or "Disallowed Interest" 1.50 "Disbursing Agent" 1.51 "Disclosure Statement" 8
1.49 "Disallowed Claim" or "Disallowed Interest" 8 1.50 "Disbursing Agent" 8 1.51 "Disclosure Statement" 8 1.52 "Disputed Claim" or "Disputed Clai
1.50 "Disbursing Agent" 8 1.51 "Disclosure Statement" 8 1.52 "Disputed Claim" or "Disputed Interest" 8 1.53 "Distribution Date" 9
1.53 "Distribution Date" 1.54 "Distribution Date" 1.55 "Effective Date" 1.56 "Employee-Related Agreements" 1.57 "Family C. "Fami
1.54 Distribution Date" 1.55 Distribution Reserve" 1.56 Effective Date" 1.57 "Employee-Related Agreements" 1.58 Feature Parts of Parts
1.56 "Effective Date"
1.57 "Employee-Related Agreements of the Property of the Prope
1.58 Equity Committee"
1.55 "Effective Date" 9 1.56 "Employee-Related Agreements" 9 1.57 "Equity Committee" 9 1.58 "Estates" 9
1.56 "Employee-Related Agreements" 9 1.57 "Equity Committee" 9 1.58 "Estates" 9 1.59 "Exchange Act" 9 1.60 "Exhibit" 9 1.61 "Exhibit Filing Date" 9 1.62 "Existing Common Stock"
1.60 Exhibit " 1.61 "Exhibit Filing Date" 1.62 "Existing Common Stock" 1.63 "Existing Securities" 1.64 "Existing Securities"
1.61 "Exhibit Filing Date" 9 1.62 "Existing Common Stock" 10 1.63 "Existing Securities" 10 1.64 "Exit Financing Facility" 10
1.62 "Existing Common Stock" 10 1.63 "Existing Securities" 10 1.64 "Exist Financing Facility" 10 1.65 "Face Amount" 10
1.64 "Existing Securities"
1.65 Exit Financing Facility 10
1.66 Face Amount"
1.63 "Existing Common Stock" 10 1.64 "Existing Securities" 10 1.65 "Exit Financing Facility" 10 1.66 "Face Amount" 10 1.67 "Final Order" 10 1.68 "General Unsecured Convenies" 10 1.69 "Holds-" 10
1.67 Financial Institutions' Committee" 10 1.68 "General Unsecured Convenience Claim" 10 1.70 "Holdback Amount" 10
1.69 "Helia" Unsecured Conversion 10
1.70 "Illa" "Illa" " 10
171 Holdback Escrope A
1.71 "Impaired" 10
1.73 m
1.73 "Indemnitee" 11
1.72 Impaired" 10 10 1.73 11 1.74 1.75 1.75 1.76 Intercompany Claim" 11 1.76 1.77 Intercompany Executory Control 1.78 Intercompany Executory Control 1.78 Intercompany Executory Control 1.79 Intercompany Executory Control Intercompany Executory Executor
1.75 "Insured Claim" 11 1.76 "Intercompany Claim" 11 1.77 "Intercompany Executory Contract" 11 1.78 "Intercompany Unexpired I
1.77 "Intercompany Claim"
1.78 mercompany Executory C
1.79 "Intercompany Unexpired I
1.76 Insured Claim" 11 1.77 "Intercompany Claim" 11 1.78 "Intercompany Executory Contract" 11 1.79 "Intercompany Unexpired Lease" 11 1.80 "Interest" 11 1.81 "Interestholder"
1.81 "Immeressholder"
1.78 Intercompany Executory Contract" 11 1.79 Intercompany Unexpired Lease" 11 1.80 Interest" 11 1.81 Interestholder" 11 1.82 "Key Ordinary Course Professional" 11
.82 "Key Ordinary Course Professional" 11
11 - 11 - 11 - 11 - 11 - 11 - 11 - 11
ii

•
12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 1
12
relaim"
Professional Clause
1.83 "Key Ordinary Course Professional Claim"
1.83 memari"
1.88 "Kmart-MPS" 12 1.90 "Kmart-MPS" 12 1.91 "Kmart-PA" 12 1.92 "Kmart-PA" 13
1.89 "Kmart-MPS" 12 1.90 "Kmart-MPS" 12 1.91 "Kmart-PA" 13 1.92 "Kmart-TX" 13 1.93 "Kmart-TX" 13 1.94 "Kmart Creditor Trust" 13 1.95 "Management Compensation Plan" 13 1.95 "Management Company" 13 1.95 "Management Company" 13 1.95 "Management Company" 13 1.95 "Management Company" 13
1.90 Kmart-NC
1.91 "Kmart-PA" 1.92 "Kmart-TX" "Kmart TX" "Kmart Creditor Trust" "Kmart Creditor Trust" "Kmart Compensation Plan" 1.94 "Management Compensation Plan" 1.95 "New Holding Company" 1.96 "New Holding Company Preferred Stock" 1.3
"Kmart-TX" 13 1.93 "Kmart TX" 13 1.94 "Kmart Creditor Trust" 13 1.95 "Management Compensation Plan" 13 1.95 "New Holding Company" 13 1.96 "New Holding Company Preferred Stock" 13 1.97 "New Holding Company Preferred Stock" 13
1.93 "Kmart Creditor Trust "Kmart Creditor Trust "Management Compensation Plan" "Management Compensation Plan" "New Holding Company" "New Holding Company Preferred Stock" "New Holding Company Preferred Stock" "New Holding Company Preferred Stock" 13 1.98 "New Holding Company Preferred Stock" 13 13
1.94 "Kmant Compensation Compensation "Management Company" 1.95 "New Holding Company Common Stock" 1.96 "New Holding Company Preferred Stock" 1.97 "New Holding Company Preferred Stock" 1.98 "New Operating Company" 1.99 "New Operating Company" 1.30 "New Operating Company" 1.31 "New Operating Company" 1.32 "New Operating Company" 1.33 "New Operating Company" 1.34 "New Operating Company" 1.35 "New Operating Company" 1.36 "New Operating Company" 1.37 "New Operating Company" 1.38 "New Operating Company" 1.39 "New Operating Company" 1.31 "New Operating Company" 1.31 "New Operating Company" 1.32 "New Operating Company" 1.34 "New Operating Company" 1.35 "New Operating Company" 1.36 "New Operating Company" 1.37 "New Operating Company" 1.38 "New Operating Company" 1.39 "New Operating Company" 1.30 "New Operating Company" 1.31 "New Operating Company" 1.32 "New Operating Company" 1.33 "New Operating Company" 1.34 "New Operating Company" 1.35 "New Operating Company" 1.36 "New Operating Company" 1.37 "New Operating Company" 1.38 "New Operating Company" 1.39 "New Operating Company" 1.30 "New Operating Company" 1.31 "New Operating Company" 1.34 "New Operating Company" 1.35 "New Operating Company" 1.35 "New Operating Company" 1.36 "New Operating Company" 1.37 "New Operating Company" 1.38 "New Operating Company" 1.39 "New Operating Company" 1.30 "New Operating Company" 1.30 "New Operating Company" 1.31 "New Operating Company" 1.35 "New Operating Company" 1.35 "New Operating Company" 1.36 "New Operating Company" 1.37 "New Operating Company" 1.38 "New Operating Company" 1.39 "New Operating Company" 1.30 "New Operating Company" 1.30 "New Operating Company" 1.31 "New Operating Company" 1.32 "New Operating Company" 1.35 "New Operating Company" 1.35 "New Operating Company" 1.37 "New Operating Company" 1.38 "New Operating Company" 1.39 "New Operating Company" 1.30 "New Operating Company" 1.30 "New Operating Company" 1.30 "New Operating Company" 1.31 "New Operating Company
1.95 "New Holding Company Common Stock"
1.96 New Holding Company Preferred Stote
1.97 "New Holding Company" Sinck"
1.98 Operating Company Common Store
1.99 New Operating Company
"New Holding Company Preferred Stock" 1.96 1.97 1.98 1.98 1.99 1.99 1.100 "New Operating Company Common Stock" 13 1.100 "Non-Lender Claims" 13 1.101 "Non-Lender Claims" 13 1.101
1.101 "Non-reary Course Protection of Unexpired
1.97 "New Holding Company Present "New Holding Company" 1.98 "New Operating Company Common Stock" 1.100 "New Operating Company Common Stock" 1.101 "Non-Lender Claims" "Ordinary Course Professional Order" "Ordinary Course Professional Order" 1.102 "Ordinary Contract or Unexpired Lease" 1.103 1.104 "Ordinary Contract or Unexpired Lease" 1.105 "Ordinary Contract or Unexpired Lease" 1.106 1.107
103 Ulika *
1 104 "Utility Civilly
1.105 1.106 "Other Unsecured Claim Cash Payment Amount "Other Unsecured Claim Election" 1.107 1.108 Other Unsecured Claim Estimation Procedure" 1.109 "Other Unsecured Claim Estimation Procedure" 14 1-109 "PBGC" 14 14
1.106 "Other Unsecured Chaim Election" Procedure"
1.107 1.108 1.109 1.109 1.110 "Other Unsecured Claim Election" 1.108 1.109 "Other Unsecured Claim Estimation Procedure" 1.110 "Other Unsecured Claim Estimation Procedure" 1.110 "PBGC" 1.110 "PBGC" 1.110 "PBGC" 1.110 "PBGC Claims" 1.110 "PBGC Claims" 1.110
1.107 1.108 1.109 1.100 1.110 1.110 1.111 1.111 1.112 Other Unsecured Claim Estimation Procedure 14 14 14 14 15 16 17 18 18 19 19 19 10 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11
1.108 "Other Unsecured Claim." 14 1.110 "PBGC" 14 1.111 "Periodic Distribution Date" 15 1.112 "Person" 15
1.109 "Other Other 1.110 "PBGC" 14 1.110 "PBGC Claims" 14 1.111 "Periodic Distribution Date" 15 1.113 "Person" 15 1.113 "Person" 15
1.110 "PBGC Claims" 14
1.111 "Periodic Distribution Date "Periodic Distribution 15"
1.112 "Person" 15
1.111 "Periodic Distribution Date" 15 1.112 "Person" 15 1.113 "Petition Date" 15 1.114 "Petition Date" 15
1.110 "PBGC Claims" 1.111 "Periodic Distribution Date" 1.112 "Person" 1.113 "Perition Date" 1.114 "Plan" 1.115 "Post-Effective Date Committee" 1.116 "Post-Effective Date Committee" 1.116 "Post-Effective Date Committee" 1.117 "Post-Effective Date Committee" 1.118 "Post-Effective Date Committee" 1.119 "Post-Effective Date Committee" 1.110 "PBGC Claims" 1.111 "Periodic Distribution Date" 1.112 "Periodic Distribution Date" 1.113 "Periodic Distribution Date" 1.114 "Periodic Distribution Date" 1.115 "Periodic Distribution Date" 1.116 "Periodic Distribution Date" 1.117 "Periodic Distribution Date" 1.118 "Periodic Distribution Date" 1.119 "Periodic Distribution Date" 1.119 "Periodic Distribution Date" 1.110 "Periodic Distribution Date" 1.110 "Periodic Distribution Date" 1.111 "Periodic Distribution Date" 1.112 "Periodic Date" 1.113 "Periodic Date" 1.114 "Plan" 1.115 "Post-Effective Date Committee" 1.115 "Post-Effective Date Committee" 1.116 "Post-Effective Date Committee Dat
1.115 "Post-Effective Date Contains "Post-Effective Date Contains "Post-Effective Date Contains "15"
1.112
1.117 "Plan Investor Claim"
1.118 "Plan and Agent" Agreements"
1.119 "Preparatition Credit Agreement 15
1.120 "Preputition Lender Claim"
1 121 Preparation Lenders
1 172 "Propulsian Note Claims and "
1.123 Propertition Noteholder State
1.124 "Prepentition Notes"
1.125 "Prepentity Tax Claim"
1.126 Priority In Rata
"Prepetition Note Claims" 1.123 "Prepetition Noteholder Shares" "Prepetition Notes" 1.124 "Prepetition Notes" 1.125 "Priority Tax Claim" "Pro Rata" 1.127 1.128 "Professional" iii
1.128 "Professional jii
gaves

1.129 "Professional Claim"	
1.129 "Professional Claim" 1.130 "Professional Fee Order"	6
1.131 "Registration Rights Agency and	ĸ
1-132 "Reinstated" or "Reinstatement"	7
1.133 "Released Parting"	7
1.133 "Released Parties" 1.134 "Reorganized Debtor" or "Reorganized Debtors" 1.135 "Reorganized"	, 7
1.135 "Reorganized " Reorganized Debtors"	7
1.135 "Reorganized" 17 1.136 "Restructuring Debtors" 17	,
1.136 "Restructuring Debtors" 17 1.137 "Restructuring Transaction(s)" 17	,
1.137 "Restructuring Transaction(s)"	٠.
1.138 "Restructuring Transactions Notice"	•
1.139 "Retained Actions"	
1.140 "Scheduled"	
1.141 "Schedules"	
1.142 "Secured Claim"	
1.143 "Securities Act"	
1.144 "Securities Action"	
1.146 "Servicer" 10	
1.14/ "SFPR"	
1.146 Statutory Committees"	
1.149 "Subordinated Segmitime City" 19	
1.100 "Total Investor Change	
1.131 Trade Vendor/Learn Daissis and 1.131	
1.132 "Trade Vendor/I eace Paianting on the 1.132 "Trade Vendor/I eace Paianting on the 1.132"	
1.123 Trade Vendors Collegeral A annual College States 19	
1.154 "Trade Vendors" Lien 10	
1.133 "Irust Advisory Roard"	
1.130 Trust Agreement"	
1.13/ "Trust Assets"	
1.138 "Trust Claims"	
1-129 "Just Preferred Obligations"	
1.100 "Trust Recoveries"	
1.101 Trust Preferred Securities"	
1.162 "Trustee"	
1.163 "Unimpaired" 20 1.164 "Unsecured Creditors' Committee" 20	
1.164 "Unsecured Creditors' Committee" 20 1.165 "Voting Deadline" 20	
1.165 "Workers' Compensation Program" 20	
1.166 "Workers' Compensation Program"	
C. Rules of Interpretation	
D. Computation of Time	
E. References to Monetary Figures	
F. Exhibits	
ARTICLE II ADMINISTRATIVE EVERTICA	
TOTIVE EXPENSES	
PRIORITY TAX CLAIMS,	
AND OTHER UNCLASSIFIED CLAIMS	
iv	

	22
2.1 Administrative Claims	22
2.1 Administrative Claims 2.2 Priority Tax Claims	23
2.2 Priority lax Classic	23
2.1 Administrative Claims 2.2 Priority Tax Claims 2.3 PBGC Claims 2.4 Workers' Compensation Programs Claims	23
Workers Company	
Consignment Charles	24
AND INTERESTS	. 24
CLASSIFICATION OF CERTIFICATION OF CERTI	. 24
All CHEST 1	, <i>L</i> -
a Class 2	. 24
A Class 3	, 24
n A Class 4	, 24
2.5 Class 5	. 24
Class b	. 24
A R Class 7	. 25
Class 8	25
3.6 Class 7. 3.8 Class 8. 3.9 Class 9. 3.10 Class 10. 3.11 Class 11	25
3.10 Class 10	25
3.11 Class 11	
3.12 Class 12 ····	25
OF CLASSES OF CLAIMS	25
ARTICLE IV IDENTIFICATION OF ARTICLE IV IDENTIFICATION OF ARTICLE IV	25
ARTICLE IV IDENTIFICATION OF CLASSES OF CLAIMS AND INTERESTS IMPAIRED AND UNIMPAIRED BY THE PLAN AND INTERESTS of Claims That Are Unimpaired. 4.1 Classes of Claims and Interests.	25
ARTICLE IV AND INTERESTS IMPAIRED AND Unimpaired. 4.1 Classes of Claims That Are Unimpaired. 4.2 Impaired Classes of Claims and Interests.	
4.2 Impaired Classes of Control	
ARTICLE V PROVISIONS FOR TREATMENT OF CLAIMS AND INTERESTS	25
ARTICLE V PROVISIONS FOR TREATMENT OF CLAIMS AND INTERESTS 5.1 Class 1 (Secured Claims) 5.1 Class 1 (Secured Claims)	26
OF CLAIMS AND INTERESTS OF CLAIMS AND INTERESTS 5.1 Class 1 (Secured Claims) Class 2 (Other Priority Claims) 5.2 Class 2 (Other Priority Claims)	20
6 1 (1285 1 (DOULLE)))	
Class 2 (Other Priority Claims) Class 3 (Prepetition Lender Claims). Class 4 (Prepetition Note Claims). Class 4 (Prepetition Note Claims).	21
Class 3 (Prepetition Lender Claims). Class 4 (Prepetition Note Claims). Class 5 (Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claims). Class 5 (Coher Unsecured Claims).	20
5.4 Class 4 (Fieder/Lease Rejection Claims).	20
Class 4 (Prepetition Note Claims). Class 5 (Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claims). Class 5 (Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claims). Class 6 (Other Unsecured Claims). Class 7 (General Unsecured Convenience Claims).	29
5.6 Class 6 (Other Convenience Claims)	30
Class 6 (Other Unsecured Claims). Class 7 (General Unsecured Convenience Claims). Class 8 (Trust Preferred Obligations). Class 9 (Intercompany Claims). Class 9 (Intercompany Claims).	30
5.8 Class 8 (Trust Preferred Obligations) 5.9 Class 9 (Intercompany Claims) 5.10 Class 10 (Subordinated Securities Claims) 5.10 Class 10 (Subordinated Securities Claims)	30
5.8 Class 9 (Intercompany Claims) 5.10 Class 10 (Subordinated Securities Claims) 5.11 Class 11 (Existing Common Stock) 5.11 Class 10 (Other Interests)	,, 31
5.10 Class 10 (Subordinated Securities Classes) 5.11 Class 11 (Existing Common Stock) 5.12 Class 12 (Other Interests)	31
5.11 Class 11 (Exhause)	
5.12 Cass 12 (Other Market)	
ARTICLE VI ACCEPTANCE OR REJECTION OF THE PLAN;	41
ARTICLE VI ACCEPTANCE OR REJECTION OF THE TIME OF T	
ARTICLE VI ACCEPTANT ACCE	31
IMPAIRED CLASSES OF CLAIMS OR INTEGRAL 6.1 Impaired Classes of Claims Entitled to Vote 6.2 Classes Deemed to Accept the Plan 6.3 Classes Deemed to Accept the Plan	32
6.1 Impaired Classes of Claims Entities to 6.2 Classes Deemed to Accept the Plan 6.3 Acceptance by Impaired Classes	32
6.2 Classes Decine by Impaired Classes	
6.3 Acceptance by Imparati	- **

		Classes Deemed to Reject the Plan	32
	6.4	Confirmation Pursuant to Section 1129(b) of the Bankruptcy Code	32
	6.5	Confirmation Pursuant in Section 1123(a) of the	
		IS FOR IMPLEMENTATION OF THE PLAN	32
ARTICLE VII		Continued Corporate Existence	32
-	7. l	Continued Corporate Existence Substantive Consolidation	33
	7.2	Substantive Consolidation	34
	7.3	Restructuring Transactions	34
	7.4	Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws	35
	7.5	Directors and Officers of New Holding Company	36
	7.6	Directors and Officers of Affiliate Debtors	20
	7.7	Employment, Retirement, Indemnification and Other Agreements,	36
		and Incentive Compensation Programs	36
	7.8	Issuance of New Holding Company Stock	27
	7.9	Reinstatement of Interests of Affiliate Debtors	27
	7.10	Cancellation of Existing Securities and Agreements	31
	7.11	The Investor Contribution	70
	7.12	Date Effective Date Einspreing	30
	7.13		30
-	7.14	Parametrical of Causes of Action	"
	7.15	- Maria Landina de Carriere	•
	7.16		"
	7.17	Tell annual The amount of Transactions	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,
	7.18	Exemption From Certain Transfer Taxes and Recording Fees	40
A DOTTOR TO SALE	r rinita'V	PIRED LEASES AND EXECUTORY CONTRACTS	40
AKTICLE VIII	8.1	Assumed and Rejected Contracts and Leases	40
	8.2	To the Police of the Assumption of Executory Contracts	
	0-2	. ITT	42
	0.5	Rejection Damages Bar Date	42
	8.3		
ARTICLE IX	PROV	VISIONS GOVERNING DISTRIBUTIONS	43
	9.1	ment of the State State of the	4,7
	9.2	At the second of Claims or Interests	7,
	9.3	Ticknesing Agent	7.7
	9.4	n	70
	9.5	Services of Indenture Trustees, Agents and Servicers	47
	9.6	Ctains Administration Responsibility	
	9.7	The State of Third Particular Control of the State of the	~ * *
	9.8	the Tenting and Recolving Disputed and Contingent Claums	43
	9.9	Fractional Securities; Fractional Dollars	40
ADMICT D V	A2 1 C	WANCE AND PAYMENT OF CERTAIN	
ARTICLE X	ATIM	TOTAL ATTURE OF ATMS	47
		norm to this Chaim/Plan Investor Claim	7,
	10.1		7/
	10.2	Substantial Contribution Compensation and Expenses Bar Date	48
	10.3	Substitute Court courts and	

			48
	10.4	Other Administrative Claims	
		**********	48
ARTICLE XI	KMAR'I	CREDITOR TRUST	48
KIICLEM	111	Appointment of Trustee	49
	112	Transfer of Trust Assets to the Rimar Country	49
	113	The Kmart Creditor Trust.	51
	11.4	The Kmart Creditor Trust. The Trust Advisory Board	52
	116	Distributions of Trust Assets	
	•	TOTAL TOTAL	52
. march & XII	EFFEC	TOF THE PLAN ON CLAIMS AND INTERESTS Revesting of Assets	52
VKHUTE W.	12.1	Keyering of treasure and the second s	~
	12.2	Discharge of the Debtors	53
	12.3	Compromises and Sculements	53
	12.4	Release by Debtors of Certain Factors	53
	12.5	Release by Holders of Claims	. 54
	12.6	Sctoffs	. 54
	12.7	Subordination Rights	. 54
	12.8	Exculpation and Limitation of Liability	. 53
	12.9	Exculpation and Limitation of Liability Indemnification Obligations Indemnification, Indemnification,	
	12.10	Exclusions and Limitations on Excurpation, 200	. 55
-		Exclusions and Limitations on Exculpation, Indeminincation, and Releases Injunction	. 56
	12.11	Triunction	
		OTTIONS PRECEDENT	. 20
ARTICLE XI	III CONI	OITIONS PRECEDENT Conditions to Confirmation	. 50
	13.1	Canditions to Commission	
	13.2	Conditions to the Effective Date Waiver of Conditions to Confirmation or Consummation	. 21
	13.3	Waiver of Conditions to Continue	57
		NITION OF JURISDICTION	. 31
ARTICLE X	IV RETE	WINDLONG TOWNS TO THE TOWN TOWN TO THE TOWN TOWN TOWN TO THE TOWN TOWN TO THE TOWN TOWN TO THE TOWN TOWN TO THE TOWN TOWN TOWN TOWN TO THE TOWN TOWN TOWN TOWN TOWN TOWN TOWN TOWN	50
ARTICLE X	A WIRC	ELLANEOUS PROVISIONS Binding Effect Amendments	59
	15.1	Binding Effect Modification and Amendments	59
	15.2	Modification and Amendments Withholding and Reporting Requirements	59
	15.3	Withholding and Reporting Requirements Committees	66
	15.4	Committees Post-Effective Date Committee	61
	15.5	Post-Effective Date Committee Revocation, Withdrawal or Non-Consummation Revocation, Withdrawal or Non-Consummation	. 6
	15.6	Revocation, Withdrawal or Non-Consummation Anthorization/Consent of Creditors' Constituencies	. 6
	15.7 15.8	Anthorization/Consent of Creditors' Constituencies Notices	. 6
	15.9	Notices Term of Injunctions or Stays	. 6
	15.10	Term of Injunctions or Stays O Governing Law	6
	15.1	0 Governing Law 1 No Waiver or Estoppel	6
	15.1		
	13.1	2 Commercial Commercia	

EXHIBITS

Exhibit A		Form of Articles of Incorporation and By-Laws of New Holding Company
Exhibit B	_	Form of Articles of Incorporation and By-Laws of New Operating Company
Exhibit C		Form of Certificate of Incorporation and By-Laws of Other Reorganized Debtors
Exhibit D - I		Exit Financing Facility Commitment Letter
Exhibit D -2	•-	Exit Financing Facility Agreement
Exhibit E		Investment Agreement
Exhibit F		Intentionally Omitted
Exhibit G		Form of Registration Rights Agreement
Exhibit H	_	Restructuring Transaction Notice
Exhibit I	_	Corporate Structure of Reorganized Debtors
Exhibit J -1	_	Trade Vendors' Lien Program Term Sheet
Exhibit J -2	_	Trade Vendors' Lien Program Documents
Exhibit K	_	Form of Kmart Creditor Trust Agreement
Exhibit L-1		List of Rejected Intercompany Executory Contracts and Intercompany Unexpired Leases
Exhibit L-2	_	List of Assumed Employee-Related Agreements
Exhibit I_3		List of Assumed Other Executory Contracts and Unexpired Leases
Exhibit M		Administrative Claim Request Form

INTRODUCTION

Kmart Corporation and certain of its direct and indirect subsidiaries, as debtors and debtors-in-possession in the above-captioned jointly administered Chapter 11 Cases, hereby propose the following First Amended Joint Plan of Reorganization for the resolution of the outstanding Claims against and Interests in the Debtors. Capitalized terms used herein shall have the meanings ascribed to such terms in Article LB. of this Plan. The Debtors are the proponents of this Plan within the meaning of section 1129 of the Bankruptcy Code.

The direct and indirect subsidiaries of Kmart incorporated outside of the United States have not commenced cuses under Chapter 11 of the Bankruptcy Code. These subsidiaries continue to operate their businesses outside of bankruptcy.

This Plan contemplates the reorganization of the Debtors and the resolution of the outstanding Claims against and Interests in the Debtors pursuant to sections 1121(a) and 1123 of the Bankruptcy Code. Under the Plan, holders of Prepetition Lender Claims are entitled to receive Cash in an amount equal to forty percent (40%) of the allowed amount of the Prepetition Lender Claims utilizing cash to be contributed by two Plan Investors and from the Debtors. Under the Investment Agreement, the Plan Investors shall receive a portion of New Holding Company Common Stock in exchange for their cash investment. However, the majority of the New Holding Company Common Stock that the Plan Investors will receive will be in exchange for the Claims against the Debtors which they hold.

As a general matter, most other obligations owed to other unsecured creditors of the Debtors, including holders of Prepetition Note Claims and Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claims, will be converted into New Holding Company Common Stock. Existing holders of Kmart equity interests will not receive any distribution of New Holding Company Common Stock on account of their existing equity interests in Kmart. However, subject to the terms and conditions hereof, such holders are entitled to receive a distribution of a portion of the Trust Recoveries, if any, on account of the Trust Claims under the Plan. Similarly, holders of certain Trust Preferred Obligations also are entitled to share in a portion of such Trust Recoveries, if any, subject to the terms and conditions of the Plan.

This Plan provides for the substantive consolidation of the Estates, but only for purposes of effectuating the settlements contemplated by, and making distributions to holders of Claims under, this Plan, and not for voting purposes. For such limited purposes, on the Effective Date, (a) all guaranties of any Debtor of the payment, performance, or collection of another Debtor with respect to any Class of Claims or Interests shall be deemed eliminated and cancelled; (b) any obligation of any Debtor and all guaranties with respect to any Class of Claims or Interests executed by one or more of the other Debtors and any joint or several liability of any of the Debtors shall be treated as a single obligation, and any obligation of two or more Debtors, and all multiple Impaired Claims against Debtors on account of such joint obligations, shall be treated and Allowed only as a single Claim against the consolidated Debtors; and (c) each Claim filed in the Chapter 11 Cases of any Debtor shall be deemed filed against the consolidated Debtors and shall be deemed a Claim against and an obligation of the consolidated Debtors.

Except as set forth in this Plan, such substantive consolidation will not (other than for purposes related to this Plan) (a) affect the legal and corporate structures of the Debtors or Reorganized

Debtors, subject to the right of the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors to effect the Restructuring Transactions contemplated by this Plan, (b) cause any Debtor to be liable for any Claim or Interest under this Plan for which it otherwise is not liable, and the liability of any Debtor for any such Claim or Interest will not be affected by such substantive consolidation, (c) except as otherwise stated in this Plan, affect Intercompany Claims of Debtors against Debtors, and (d) affect Interests in the Affiliate Debtors except as otherwise may be required in connection with the Restructuring Transactions contemplated by this Plan. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, the Debtors may elect in their sole and absolute discretion, at any time through and until the Effective Date, to substantively consolidate the Estates for additional purposes, including for voting purposes; provided, however, that such further substantive consolidation does not after the treatment of the Prepetition Lenders, holders of Prepetition Note Claims, or holders of Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claims as called for by this Plan as filed on February 25, 2003, and; provided, further, that nothing herein shall impair the Plan Investors' rights under the Investment Agreement. Should the Debtors make such election, the Debtors will not, nor will they be required to, resolicit votes with respect to this Plan.

A complete list of the Debtors is set forth below. The list identifies each Debtor by its case number in these Chapter 11 Cases. The jurisdiction of incorporation or formation of each Debtor is also designated.

Debtors

- Kmest Corporation (Michigan), 02-02474 ("Kmart")
- Kmart Corporation of Illinois, Inc. (Illinois), 02-02462 ("KM-IL")
- Kmart of Indiana (Indiana), 02-02463 ("KM-IN")
- Kmart of Pennsylvania LP (Pennsylvania), 02-02464 ("KM-PA")
- Kmart of North Carolina LLC (North Carolina), 02-02465 ("KM-NC")
- Kmart of Yexas LP (Texas), 02-02466 ("KM-TX")
- Bluelight.com LLC (Delaware), 02-02467 ("Bluelight")
- Big Beaver of Florida Development, I.LC (Florida), 02-02468 ("Big Beaver Florida")
- The Coolidge Group, n/k/a, TC Group I LLC (Michigan), 02-02469 ("Coolidge")
- Kmart Michigan Property Services, L.L.C. (Michigan), 02-02470 ("KM-MPS")
- Kmart Financing 1 (Dulaward), 02-02471 ("Kmart Financing")
- Troy CMBS Property, L.L.C. (Delaware), 02-02472 ("Troy CMBS")
- Big Beaver Development Corporation (Michigan), 02-02473 ("Big Beaver Development")
- Big Beaver of Gusymbo Development Corporation (Michigan), 02-02475 ("Big Beaver Gusynabo")
- Kmart International Services, Inc. (Delaware), 02-02490 ("KM International")

- Kmart Pharmacies of Minnesota, Inc. (Minnesota). 02-02492 ("Minnesota Pharmacies")
- Big Beaver of Caguas Development Corporation (Michigan), 02-02476 ("Big Beaver Caguas")
- Bhielight.com, Inc. (Delaware), 02-02477 ("Bluelight, Inc.")
- Kmart Holdings, Inc. (Delaware), 02-02478 ("Kmart Holdings")
- Kmart of Amsterdam, NY Distribution Center, Inc. (Michigan), 02-02479 ("Kmart Amsterdam")
- Kmart Stores of Indians, Inc., f/k/a Kmart Logistics Services, Inc. (Michigan), 02-02480 ("Kmart Stores")
- Kmart of Michigan, Inc. (Michigan), 02-02481 ("KM-MI")
- Kmart Stores of TCNP, Inc., f/k/a/ Kmart Trading Services, Inc. (Michigan), 02-02482 ("TNCP")
- Kmart Overseas Corporation (Nevada), 02-02483 ("Overseas")
- JAF, Inc. (Delaware), 02-02484 ("JAF")
- VTA, Inc. (Delaware), 02-02485 ("VTA")
- Big Beaver of Caguas Development Corporation II (Michigan), 02-02486 ("Big Beaver Caguas II")
- Big Beaver of Carolina Development Corporation (Michigan), 02-02487 ("Big Beaver Carolina")
- Kmart Pharmacies, Inc. (Michigan), 02-02488 ("Michigan Pharmacics")
- Builders Square, Inc. (Delaware), 02-02489 ("Builders Square")

- . Sourcing & Technical Services Inc. (Florida), 02-02491 ("Sourcing & Technical")
- STI Merchandising, Inc. (Michigan), 02-02493 ("SII")
- · Kmart CMBS Financing, Inc. (Delaware), 02-02494 ("Kmart CMBS")
- S.F.P.R., Inc. (Puerto Rico), 02-02499 ("SFPR")
- PMB, Inc. (Texas), 02-02496 ("PMR")
- ILJ, Inc. (Arkansas), 02-02497 ("II.J")
- KBI. Holding Inc. (Delaware), 02:02498 ("KBL")
- KI.C, Inc. (Texas), 02-02495 ("KLC")

Under section 1125(b) of the Bankruptcy Code, a vote to accept or reject this Plan cannot be solicited from a Claimholder or Interestholder until such time as the Disclosure Statement has been approved by the Bankruptcy Court and distributed to Claimholders and Interestholders. In this case, the Disclosure Statement was approved by the Bankruptcy Court by order entered on February 25, 2003, and has been distributed simultaneously with this Plan to all parties whose votes are being solicited. The Disclosure Statement contains, among other things, a discussion of the Debtors' history, business, properties and operations, projections for those operations, risk factors associated with the business and Plan, a summary and analysis of this Plan, and certain related matters including, among other things, the securities to be issued under this Plan. ALL CLAIMHOLDERS ARE ENCOURAGED TO READ THIS PLAN AND THE DISCI.OSURE STATEMENT IN THEIR ENTIRETY BEFORE VOTING TO ACCEPT OR REJECT THIS PLAN.

Subject to certain restrictions and requirements set forth in section 1127 of the Bankruptcy Code and Bankruptcy Rule 3019 and those restrictions on modifications set forth in Article XV of this Plan, each of the Debtors expressly reserves its respective rights to alter, amend, modify, revoke or withdraw this Plan with respect to such Debtor, one or more times, prior to this Plan's substantial consummation.

ARTICLE I

DEFINITIONS, RULES OF INTERPRETATION, AND COMPUTATION OF TIME

Scope of Definitions

For purposes of this Plan, except as expressly provided or unless the context otherwise requires, all capitalized terms not otherwise defined shall have the meanings ascribed to them in Article I.B. of this Plan. Any term used in this Plan that is not defined herein, but is defined in the Bankruptcy Code or the Bankruptcy Rules, shall have the meaning ascribed to that term in the Bankruptcy Code or the Bankruptcy Rules.

Definitions B.

- "2001 Retention Program" means that certain retention program instituted by the Debtors in December 2001 pursuant to which a total of \$23.89 million was paid to 24 senior managers in the form of forgivable loans.
- "Administrative Claim" means a Claim for payment of an administrative expense of a kind specified in section 503(b) of the Bankruptcy Code and entitled to priority pursuant to section 507(a)(1) of the Bankruptcy Code, including, but not limited to, DIP Facility Claims, the actual,

necessary costs and expenses, incurred on or after the Petition Date, of preserving the Estates and operating the business of the Debtors, including wages, salaries or commissions for services rendered after the commencement of the Chapter 11 Cases, Professional Claims, Key Ordinary Course Professional Claims, all fees and charges assessed against the Estates under chapter 123 of title 28, United States Code, and all Allowed Claims (including reclamation claims) that are entitled to be treated as Administrative Claims pursuant to a Final Order of the Bankruptcy Court under section 546(c)(2)(A) of the Bankruptcy Code.

- 1.3 "Administrative Claims Bar Date" means the deadline for filing proofs or requests for payment of Administrative Claims, which shall be forty-five (45) days after the Effective Date, unless otherwise ordered by the Bankruptoy Court and except with respect to Professional Claims and Key Ordinary Course Professional Claims, which shall be subject to the provisions of Article 10.2 hereof.
- 1.4 "ADR Procedures" means any alternative dispute resolution procedures approved by the Bankruptcy Court prior to the Effective Date, including, but not limited to, those approved in the following orders: (i) Order Approving Procedures for (A) Liquidating and Settling Personal Injury Claims Through Direct Negotiation and/or Alternative Dispute Resolution and/or (B) Modifying the Automatic Stay to Permit Certain Litigation with Respect to Such Claims to Proceed dated July 17, 2002; (ii) Order Pursuant to 11 U.S.C. § 105(a) to Modify Personal Injury Claims Resolution Procedures to Require the Participation of Third Party Indemnitors and Insurance Carriers in Mediations and Arbitrations of Claims dated August 29, 2002; and (iii) Order Pursuant to 11 U.S.C. §§ 105, 363, 502 and 503 and Rule 9019(b) of the Federal Rules of Bankruptcy Procedure Authorizing Debtors (A) to Compromise or Settle Certain Prepetition Claims Without Further Court Approval and (B) to Establish Alternative Dispute Resolution Procedures for Disputed Claims dated January 28, 2003.
 - 1.5 "Affiliate Debtors" means all of the Debtors other than Kmart.
- 1.6 "Affiliates" has the meaning given such term by section 101(2) of the Bankruptcy Code.
- 1.7 "Allowed Claim" or "Allowed Interest" means a Claim or any portion thereof, or an Interest or any portion thereof, (a) that has been allowed by a Final Order of the Bankruptcy Court (or such other court or forum as the Reorganized Debtors and the holder of such Claim or Interest agree may adjudicate such Claim or Interest and objections thereto), or (b) as to which, on or by the Effective Date, (i) no proof of claim or interest has been filed with the Bankruptcy Court and (ii) the liquidated and noncontingent amount of which is Scheduled, other than a Claim or Interest that is Scheduled at zero, in an unknown amount, or as disputed, or (c) for which a proof of claim or interest in a liquidated amount has been timely filed with the Bankruptcy Court pursuant to the Bankruptcy Code, any Final Order of the Bankruptcy Court or other applicable bankruptcy law, and as to which either (i) no objection to its allowance has been filed within the periods of limitation fixed by this Plan, the Bankruptcy Code or by any order of the Bankruptcy Court, or (ii) any objection as to its allowance has been settled or withdrawn or has been denied by a Final Order, or (d) is reflected in a schedule of Allowed Claims, if any, filed from time to time with the Bankruptcy Court by the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, or (e) that is expressly allowed in a liquidated amount in this Plan.

- 1.8 "Allowed Class... Claim" or "Allowed Class... Interest" means an Allowed Claim or an Allowed Interest in the specified Class.
- and Bylaws (or other similar documents) of New Holding Company, New Operating Company, and the other Reorganized Debtors, in substantially the forms attached hereto as Exhibit A, Exhibit B, and other Reorganized Debtors, which Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws (or other similar documents) shall Exhibit C, respectively, which Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws (or other similar documents) shall be in a form acceptable to the Plan Investors and reasonably acceptable to the Creditors' Committees.
- 1.10 "Avoidance Claims" means Causes of Action against Persons arising under any of sections 510, 547, 548, 549, 550 and 551 (to the extent the latter two sections are applicable to the other statutory sections referred to in this <u>Article 1.10</u>) of the Bankruptcy Code, or under similar or related state or federal statutes and common law, including fraudulent transfer laws, whether or not related state or federal statutes and common law, including fraudulent transfer laws, whether or not litigation has been commenced as of the Confirmation Date to prosecute such Avoidance Claims.
- 1.11 "Ballot" means each of the ballot forms that are distributed with the Disclosure Statement to Claimholders included in Classes that are Impaired under this Plan and entitled to vote under Article VI of this Plan to accept or reject this Plan.
- 1.12 "Bankruptcy Code" means the Bankruptcy Reform Act of 1978, as amended and codified in title 11 of the United States Code, 11 U.S.C. §§ 101-1339, as in effect on the date hereof.
- 1.13 "Bankruptey Court" means the United States Bankruptcy Court for the Northern District of Illinois (Eastern Division) or such other court as may have jurisdiction over the Chapter 11 Cases.
- Official Bankruptcy Forms, as amended, the Federal Rules of Civil Procedure, as amended, as applicable to the Chapter 11 Cases or proceedings therein, and the Local Rules of the Bankruptcy Court, as applicable to the Chapter 11 Cases or proceedings therein, as the case may be.
- 1.15 "Bar Date" means the deadlines set by the Bankruptcy Court pursuant to the Bar Date Orders or other Final Order for filing proofs of claim in the Chapter 11 Cases. For prepetition Claims, the Bar Date was July 31, 2002, except that the Bar Date with respect to certain personal injury and related claims was January 22, 2003.
- 1.16 "Bar Date Orders" means the order entered by the Bankruptcy Court on March 26, 2002, which established the July 31, 2002, Bar Date and the order entered by the Bankruptcy Court on December 19, 2002, which established the January 22, 2003 supplemental Bar Date.
- 1.17 "Big Beaver Caguas" means Big Beaver of Caguas Development Corporation, a Michigan corporation, debtor-in-possession in Case No. 02-02476 pending in the Bankruptcy Court.
- 1.18 "Big Beaver Development" means Big Beaver Development Corporation, a Michigan corporation, debtor-in-possession in Case No. 02-02473 pending in the Bankruptcy Court.

- 1.20 "Big Beaver Guaynabo" means Big Beaver of Guaynabo Development Corporation, a Michigan corporation, debtor-in-possession in Case No. 02-02475 pending in the Bankruptcy Court.
- 1.21 "Bluelight" means Bluelight.com, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, debtor-in-possession in Case No. 02-02467 pending in the Bankruptcy Court.
- 1.22 "Business Day" means any day, excluding Saturdays, Sundays and "legal holidays" (as defined in Bankruptcy Rule 9006(a)), on which commercial banks are open for business in New York City.
- 1.23 "Cash" means legal tender of the United States of America and equivalents thereof.
- 1.24 "Causes of Action" means any and all actions, proceedings, causes of action, suits, accounts, controversies, agreements, promises, rights to legal remedies, rights to equitable remedies, rights to payment and claims, whether known, unknown, reduced to judgment, not reduced to judgment, liquidated, unliquidated, fixed, contingent, matured, unmatured, disputed, undisputed, secured or unsecured and whether asserted or assertable directly or derivatively, in law, equity or otherwise including Avoidance Claims and Trust Claims, unless otherwise waived or released by the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors.
- 1.25 "Chapter 11 Cases" means the chapter 11 cases of the Debtors pending in the Bankruptcy Court and being jointly administered with one another under Case No. 02-02474, and the phrase "Chapter 11 Case" when used with reference to a particular Debtor shall mean the particular case under Chapter 11 of the Bankruptcy Code commenced by such Debtor in the Bankruptcy Court.
- 1,26 "Claim" means a claim against one of the Debtors (or all or some of them) whether or not asserted, as defined in section 101(5) of the Bankruptcy Code.
 - 1.27 "Claimholder" means a holder of a Claim.
- 1.28 "Claims Agent" means Trumbull Bankruptcy Services, P.O. Box 426, Windsor, Connecticut 06095, Attn: Kmart Balloting Center.
- 1.29 "Claims/Interests Objection Deadline" means that day which is 180 days after the Effective Date (unless such day is not a Business Day, in which case such deadline shall be the next Business Day thereafter), as the same may be from time to time extended by the Bankruptcy Court, without further notice to parties-in-interest.
- 1.30 "Class" means a category of Claimholders or Interestholders described in Article III of this Plan.

- 1.31 "Confirmation Date" means the date of entry of the Confirmation Order.
- 1.32 "Confirmation Hearing" means the hearing before the Bankruptcy Court held to consider confirmation of this Plan and related matters under section 1128 of the Bankruptcy Code, as such hearing may be adjourned or continued from time to time.
- 1.33 "Confirmation Order" means the order entered by the Bankruptcy Court confirming this Plan.
- 1.34 "Continuing Indemnification Rights" means those Indemnification Rights held by any Indemnitee who is a Released Party and serves as a director, officer or employee (or in any similar capacity) of the Reorganized Debtors immediately following the occurrence of the Effective Date together with any Indemnification Rights held by any Indemnitee on account of events occurring on or after the Petition Date, provided that no Person who is or becomes the subject of a Trust Claim shall have any Continuing Indemnification Rights with respect to such Trust Claim.
- 1.35 "Convenience Class Election" means an election by a holder of a Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claim or Other Unsecured Claim on its Ballot to be treated as a General Unsecured Convenience Claim.
- 1_36 "Coolidge" means The Coolidge Group, n/k/a TC Group I, LLC, a Michigan limited liability company, debtor-in-possession in Case No. 02-02469 pending in the Bankruptcy Court.
- 1_37 "Creditors' Committees" means, collectively, the Unsecured Creditors' Committee and the Financial Institutions' Committee appointed pursuant to section 1102(a) of the Bankruptcy Code in the Chapter 11 Cases.
- "Cure" means the payment or other honor of all obligations required to be paid 1.38 or honored in connection with assumption of an executory contract or unexpired lease pursuant to Section 365 of the Bankruptcy Code, including (a) the cure of any non-monetary defaults to the extent required, if at all, pursuant to section 365 of the Bankruptcy Code, and (b) with respect to monetary defaults, the distribution within a reasonable period of time following the Effective Date of Cash, or such other property as may be agreed upon by the parties or ordered by the Bankruptcy Court, with respect to the assumption (or assumption and assignment) of an executory contract or unexpired lease, pursuant to section 365(b) of the Bankruptcy Code, in an amount equal to all unpaid monetary obligations or such other amount as may be agreed upon by the parties, under such executory contract or unexpired lease, to the extent such obligations are enforceable under the Bankruptcy Code and applicable non-bankruptcy law; provided, further, that in the event that a Debtor assumes an unexpired lease or executory contract, any guarantee(i) provided by another Debtor related to such unexpired lease or executory contract, or (ii) in connection with any industrial revenue bonds, shall be deemed Reinstated under the Plan if the failure of such guarantee to remain in force and effect would constitute a default under such assumed unexpired lease or executory contract or such industrial revenue bonds.
 - 1.39 "Cure Claim" has the meaning ascribed to it in Article 8.2 of this Plan.
- 1.40 "Cure Claim Submission Deadline" has the meaning ascribed to it in Article 8.2 of this Plan.

- 1.41 "Debtor" or "Debtors" means, individually, any of Kmart or the Affiliate Debtors and, collectively, all of Kmart and the Affiliate Debtors.
- 1.42 "Designated Trust Recoveries" means any payments made by the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors pursuant to Article 11.3(d) of this Plan, including any payments related to the Reorganized Debtors' continuing obligation to turn over funds repaid to them on account of loans made pursuant to the 2001 Retention Program.
- 1.43 "DIP Agent" means the administrative agent for the DIP Lenders as defined in the DIP Credit Agreement.
- 1.44 "DIP Credit Agreement" means that certain Revolving Credit and Guaranty Agreement, dated as of January 23, 2002 as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, and all documents executed in connection therewith, among the Debtors, the DIP Agent, and the DIP Lenders, which was executed by the Debtors in connection with the DIP Facility.
- 1.45 "DIP Facility" means the debtor-in-possession secured financing facility provided to the Debtors by the DIP Lenders pursuant to the DIP Credit Agreement as authorized by the Bankruptcy Court pursuant to the DIP Facility Order.
- 1.46 "DIP Facility Claim" means all Administrative Claims of the DIP Agent and the DIP Lenders arising under or pursuant to the DIP Facility, including, without limitation, principal and interest on the DIP Facility, plus all reasonable fees and expenses (including professional fees and expenses) arising under the DIP Facility.
- 1.47 "DIP Facility Order" means, collectively, (i) the interim order that was approved by the Bankruptcy Court from the bench on January 25, 2002 and entered by the Bankruptcy Court on January 25, 2002, (ii) the final order that was approved by the Bankruptcy Court from the bench on March 6, 2002 and entered by the Bankruptcy Court on March 6, 2002, authorizing and approving the DIP Facility and the agreements related thereto, and (iii) any and all orders entered by the Bankruptcy Court authorizing and approving amendments to the DIP Credit Agreement.
- 1.48 "DIP Lenders" means the lenders from time to time party to the DIP Credit
 Agreement.
- 1.49 "Disallowed Claim" or "Disallowed Interest" means a Claim or any portion thereof, or an interest or any portion thereof, that (a) has been disallowed by a Final Order, (b) is Scheduled at zero or as contingent, disputed or unliquidated and as to which a proof of claim or interest bar date has been established but no proof of claim or interest has been timely filed or deemed timely filed with the Bankruptcy Court pursuant to either the Bankruptcy Code or any Final Order of the Bankruptcy Court or otherwise deemed timely filed under applicable law, or (c) is not Scheduled and as to which a proof of claim or interest bar date has been set but no proof of claim or interest has been timely filed or deemed timely filed with the Bankruptcy Court pursuant to either the Bankruptcy Code or any Final Order of the Bankruptcy Court or otherwise deemed timely filed under applicable law.

- 1.50 "Disbursing Agent" means New Holding Company or New Operating Company, or any Person designated by them, after consultation with the Creditors' Committees, to serve as a disbursing agent under Article 9.3 of this Plan.
- 1.51 "Disclosure Statement" means the written disclosure statement that relates to this Plan, as approved by the Bankruptey Court pursuant to section 1125 of the Bankruptey Code and Bankruptey Rule 3017, as such disclosure statement may be amended, modified or supplemented from time to time.
- thereof, or an Interest or any portion thereof, that is neither an Allowed Claim nor a Disallowed Claim, or an Allowed Interest or any portion thereof, that is neither an Allowed Claim nor a Disallowed Claim, or an Allowed Interest or a Disallowed Interest, as the case may be, and includes, without limitation, or Claims or Interests that (a) have not been Scheduled by the Debtors or have been Scheduled at zero, or have been Scheduled as unknown, contingent, unliquidated or disputed, whether or not such Claims or have been Scheduled as unknown, contingent, unliquidated or disputed, whether or not such Claims or Interests are the subject of a proof of claim or proof of interest in the Bankruptcy Court, (h) are the subject of a proof of claim or interest that differs in nature, amount or priority from the Schedules, or (c) are the subject of an objection filed with the Bankruptcy Court, which has not been withdrawn or overruled by a Final Order of the Bankruptcy Court.
 - 1.53 "Distribution Date" means the date, selected by the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors, occurring as soon as practicable after the Administrative Claims Bar Date (unless determined by the Reorganized Debtors, after consultation with the Trustee, that an earlier date may be used) and in any case no later than June 30, 2003, upon which distributions to holders of Allowed Claims and Allowed Interests entitled to receive distributions under this Plan shall commence.
 - 1.54 "Distribution Reserve" means the New Holding Company Common Stock for distribution to Claimholders in the Debtors' Chapter 11 Cases to be reserved pending allowance of Disputed Claims in accordance with Article 9.8 of this Plan.
 - 1.55 "Effective Date" means the Business Day determined by the Debtors on which all conditions to the consummation of this Plan set forth in Article 13.2 of this Plan have been either satisfied or waived as provided in Article 13.3 of this Plan and is the day upon which this Plan is substantially consummated.
 - 1.56 "Employee-Related Agreements" means those agreements between any of the Debtors and any of their employees or any entity acting on behalf of their employees.
 - 1.57 "Equity Committee" means the Official Committee of Equity Security Holders appointed pursuant to section 1102(a) of the Bankruptcy Code in the Chapter 11 Cases, as the membership thereof may change from time to time.
 - 1.58 "Estates" means the bankruptcy estates of the Debtors created pursuant to section 541 of the Bankruptcy Code.
 - 1.59 "Exchange Act" means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as now in effect or hereafter amended.

- 1.60 "Exhibit" means an exhibit annexed to either this Plan or as an appendix to the Disclosure Statement.
- 1.61 "Exhibit Piling Date" means the date on which Exhibits to this Plan or the Disclosure Statement shall be filed with the Bankruptcy Court, which date shall be at least seven days prior to the Voting Deadline or such later date as may be approved by the Bankruptcy Court without further notice.
- 1.62 "Existing Common Stock" means shares of common stock of Kmart that are authorized, issued and outstanding prior to the Effective Date.
- 1.63 "Existing Securities" means, collectively, the Prepetition Notes, the Trust Preferred Securities, and the Existing Common Stock.
- 1.64 "Exit Financing Facility" means a new financing facility, a copy of which will be attached hereto as Exhibit D-2, pursuant to the terms of (a) that certain Commitment Letter, dated January 13, 2003, between Kmart, as borrower, and General Electric Capital Corporation, Flect Retail Finance, Inc., and Bank of America, N.A., as initial lenders, as the same may be amended, modified, or supplemented from time to time, a copy of which is attached hereto as Exhibit D-1, and (b) any and all additional documents related thereto filed in accordance with Article 7,12 of this Plan.
- 1.65 "Face Amount" means, (a) when used in reference to a Disputed or Disallowed Claim, the full stated liquidated amount claimed by the Claimholder in any proof of claim timely filed with the Bankruptcy Court or otherwise deemed timely filed by any Final Order of the Bankruptcy Court or other applicable bankruptcy law, and (b) when used in reference to an Allowed Claim, the allowed amount of such Claim.
- 1.66 "Final Order" means an order or judgment, the operation or effect of which has not been stayed, reversed or amended and as to which order or judgment (or any revision, modification or amendment thereof) the time to appeal or seek review or rehearing has expired and as to which no appeal or petition for review or rehearing was filed or, if filed, remains pending.
- 1.67 "Financial Institutions' Committee" means the Official Committee of Financial Institutions appointed pursuant to section 1102(a) of the Bankruptcy Code in the Chapter 11 Cases, as the membership thereof may change from time to time.
- 1.68 "General Unsecured Convenience Claim" means (i) a Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claim or an Other Unsecured Claim if the Allowed amount of such Claim is less than or equal to \$30,000 and (ii) a Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claim or Other Unsecured Claim if, in either instance, the Allowed amount of such Claim is greater than \$30,000 and the holder of such Claim has agreed to reduce the allowed amount of its Claim to \$30,000 or less and made the Convenience Class Election on the Ballot within the time fixed by the Bankruptcy Court.
- 1.69 "Holdback Amount" means the amount equal to 10% of fees billed to the Debtors in a given month to the extent retained by the Debtors as of the Effective Date as a holdback on payment of Professional Claims pursuant to the Professional Fee Order. The Holdback Amount shall not be considered property of the Debtors, the Reorganized Debtors, or the Estates.

- "Boldback Escrow Account" means the escrow account established by the Disbursing Agent into which Cash equal to the Holdback Amount shall be deposited on the Effective Date for the payment of Allowed Professional Claims to the extent not previously paid or disallowed.
- "Impaired" refers to any Claim or Interest that is impaired within the meaning 1.71 of section 1124 of the Bankruptcy Code.
- "Indemnification Rights" means any obligations or rights of the Debtors to indemnify, reimburse, advance, or contribute to the losses, liabilities or expenses of an Indemnitee pursuant to the Debtor's certificate of incorporation, bylaws, policy of providing employee indemnification, applicable law, or specific agreement in respect of any claims, demands, suits, causes of action or proceedings against an Indemnitee based upon any act or omission related to an Indemnitee's service with, for, or on behalf of the Debtors.
- "Indemnitee" means all present and former directors, officers, employees, agents or representatives of the Debtors who are entitled to assert Indemnification Rights.
- 1.74 "Insurance Coverage" shall have the meaning ascribed to it in Article 12.9 hereof.
- "Insured Claim" means any Claim to the extent such Claim arises prior to the Petition Date from an incident or occurrence that is covered under any of the Debtors' insurance policies, but solely to the extent such Claim is covered by such insurance policies, including any directors' and officers' liability policies that provide entity coverage to the Debtors.
- "Intercompany Claim" means a Claim by a Debtor, an Affiliate of a Debtor, or a non-Debtor Affiliate against another Debtor, Affiliate of a Debtor, or non-Debtor Affiliate.
- "Intercompany Executory Contract" means an executory contract solely between two or more Debtors or an executory contract solely between one or more Debtors and one or more non-Debtor Affiliates.
- "Intercompany Unexpired Lease" means an unexpired lease solely between two or more Debtors or an unexpired lease solely between one or more Debtors and one or more nonbtor Alliliates.
- "Interest" means the legal, equitable, contractual and other rights of any Person with respect to Existing Common Stock, Other Interests, or any other equity securities of or ownership interests in the Affiliate Debtors.
 - "Interestholder" means a holder of an interest. 1.80
- "Investment Agreement" means that certain investment Agreement, dated as of January 24, 2003, between the Plan Investors and Kmart, a copy of which is attached hereto as Exhibit E. as the same may be amended, modified, or supplemented from time to time.

- 1.82 "Key Ordinary Course Professional" means those certain Persons identified as key ordinary course professionals by the Debtors pursuant to the Ordinary Course Professional Order.
- 1.83 "Key Ordinary Course Professional Claim" means an Administrative Claim of a Key Ordinary Course Professional for compensation for services rendered or reimbursement of costs, expenses or other charges and disbursements in an amount in excess of \$25,000 for any month relating to services rendered or expenses incurred after the Petition Date and prior to and including the Effective Date.
- 1.84 "Kmart" means Kmart Corporation, a Michigan corporation, debtor-inpossession in Case No. 02-02474 pending in the Bankruptcy Court.
- 1.85 "Kmart Amsterdam" means Kmart of Amsterdam, NY Distribution Center, Inc., a Michigan corporation, debtor-in-possession in Case No. 02-02479 pending in the Bankruptcy Court.
- 1.86 "Kmart Financing" means Kmart Financing I, a Delaware trust, debtor-inpossession in Case No. 02-02471 pending in the Bankruptcy Court.
- 1.87 "Kmart Holdings" means Kmart Holdings, Inc., a Delaware corporation, debtor-in-possession in Case No. 02-02478 pending in the Bankruptcy Court.
- 1.88 "Kmart-IN" means Kmart of Indiana, an Indiana partnership, debtor-in-possession in Case No. 02-02463 pending in the Bankruptcy Court.
- 1.89 "Kmart-MI" means Kmart of Michigan, Inc., a Michigan corporation, debtor-in-possession in Case No. 02-02481 pending in the Bankruptcy Court.
- 1.90 "Kmart-MPS" means Kmart Michigan Property Services, LLC, a Michigan limited liability company, debtor-in-possession in Case No. 02-02470 pending in the Bankruptcy Court.
- 1.91 "Kmart-NC" means Kmart of North Carolina, LLC, a North Carolina limited liability company, debtor-in-possession in Case No. 02-02465 pending in the Bankruptcy Court.
- 1.92 "Kmart-PA" means Kmart of Pennsylvania, LP, a Pennsylvania limited partnership, debtor-in-possession in Case No. 02-02464 pending in the Bankruptcy Court.
- 1.93 "Kmart-TX" means Kmart of Texas, LP, a Texas limited partnership, debtor-in-possession in Case No. 02-02466 pending in the Bankruptcy Court.
- 1.94 "Kmart Creditor Trust" means the trust created pursuant to <u>Article 11.3</u> of this Plan.
- 1.95 "Management Compensation Plan" means an executive emergence and longterm incentive program approved by the board of directors of the Reorganized Debtors and implemented for the benefit of the Reorganized Debtors' employees, members of management, and directors and designed to (i) recognize the experience, qualifications, and proven track record of the Reorganized

Debtors' management team and (ii) provide incentives for the beneficiaries thereof to maximize value for stockholders after the Effective Date.

- "New Holding Company" means a corporation to be created pursuant to the terms of this Plan, or, in the discretion of Kmart's board of directors after consultation with the Creditors' Committees, a Reorganized Debtor, to hold 100% of the New Operating Company Common Stock on and after the Effective Date.
- "New Holding Company Common Stock" means the shares of common stock of New Holding Company authorized under Article 7.8 of this Plan and under the articles of incorporation of New Holding Company.
- "New Holding Company Preferred Stock" means the shares of preferred stock of New Holding Company authorized under Article 7.8 of this Plan and under the articles of incorporation of New Holding Company.
- "New Operating Company" means a corporation or other Person to be created pursuant to the terms of this Plan or, in the discretion of Kmart's board of directors after consultation with the Creditors' Committees and the Plan Investors, a Reorganized Debtor, to be wholly-owned, directly or indirectly, by New Holding Company.
- 1.106 "New Operating Company Common Stock" means shares of common stock (or such other certificates designating ownership as are appropriate) of New Operating Company authorized under Article 7.1 of this Plan and under the articles of incorporation of New Operating Company.
- 1.101 "Non-Lender Claims" means the Prepetition Note Claims, the Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claims, the Trust Preferred Obligations, and the Other Unsecured Claims.
- 1.102 "Ordinary Course Professional Order" means the Bankruptcy Court's Order Pursuant to 11 U.S.C. §§ 105(a), 327(e) and 331 Authorizing Retention of Professionals Utilized by the Debtors in the Ordinary Course of Business (Docket No. 682).
- 1.103 "Other Executory Contract or Unexpired Lease" means all executory contracts or unexpired leases, other than Employee-Related Agreements, Intercompany Executory Contracts, and Intercompany Unexpired Leases to which any of the Debtors are a party.
- 1.104 "Other Interests" means all options, warrants, call rights, puts, awards, or other agreements to acquire Existing Common Stock.
- 1.105 "Other Priority Claim" means a Claim entitled to priority pursuant to section 507(a) of the Bankruptcy Code other than a Priority Tax Claim or an Administrative Claim.
- 1.106 "Other Unsecured Claim" means, subject to Article 5.6 hereof, a Claim that is not an Administrative Claim, General Unsecured Convenience Claim, Intercompany Claim, Other Priority Claim, PBGC Claim, Priority Tax Claim, Prepetition Lender Claim, Prepetition Note Claim,

Secured Claim, Subordinated Securities Claim, Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claim, or Trust Preferred Obligation.

- 1.107 "Other Unsecured Claim Cash Payment Amount" means the Cash to be paid to all holders of Allowed Other Unsecured Claims on the third amiversary of the Effective Date (or, if such date is not a Business Day, the next Business Day), in an amount equal to (i) the product of (a) the estimated, mid-range value (as set forth in the Disclosure Statement) of the New Holding Company Common Stock to be distributed to holders of Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claims multiplied by (b) a fraction, the numerator of which is equal to the aggregate amount of all Allowed Other Unsecured Claims, and the denominator of which is equal to the aggregate amount of all Allowed Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claims and Allowed Other Unsecured Claims, plus (ii) an amount equivalent to interest on the amount calculated pursuant to the preceding clause at an annual rate of 4% from and after the Effective Date through and including the third anniversary of the Effective Date. The Other Unsecured Claim Cash Payment Amount shall be subject to such other terms and conditions as may be necessary and appropriate to effectuate payment thereof or to comply with applicable law.
- 1.108 "Other Unsecured Claim Election" means an election by an Other Unsecured Claimholder, either on its Ballot or appropriate election form provided by the Debtors, to be treated as a Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claimholder.
- 1.109 "Other Unsecured Claim Estimation Procedure" means a procedure approved by the Bankruptcy Court providing for the expedited estimation, for distribution purposes, of Other Unsecured Claims held by Other Unsecured Claimholders who make the Other Unsecured Claim Election.
 - 1.110 "PBGC" means the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation.
 - 1.111 "PBGC Claims" means all Claims of the PBGC against any of the Debtors.
- 1.112 "Periodic Distribution Date" means (a) the Distribution Date, and (b) thereafter, the first Business Day occurring on or immediately after each subsequent October 1", January 1", April 1", and July 1".
- 1.113 "Person" means an individual, corporation, partnership, joint venture, association, joint stock company, limited liability company, limited liability partnership, trust, estate, unincorporated organization, governmental unit (as defined in section 101(27) of the Bankruptcy Code) or other entity.
- 1.114 "Petition Date" means January 22, 2002, the date on which the Debtors filed their petitions for relief in the Bankruptcy Court commencing the Chapter 11 Cases.
- 1.115 "Plan" means this joint plan of reorganization for the resolution of outstanding Claims and Interests in the Chapter 11 Cases, as herein proposed by the Debtors, including all supplements, appendices and schedules hereto, either in their present form or as the same may be further altered, amended or modified from time to time in accordance with the Bankruptcy Code and Bankruptcy Rules.

- 1.116 "Post-Effective Date Committee" has the meaning ascribed to it in Article 15.5 of this Plan.
- 1.117 "Plan Investors" means ESL Investments, Inc., a Delaware corporation, and Third Avenue Trust, on behalf of certain of its investment series.
- 1.118 "Plan Investor Claim" means all Administrative Claims of the Plan Investors under the Investment Agreement, including, without limitation, all fees and expenses (including professional fees and expenses) arising under the Investment Agreement.
- 1.119 "Prepetition Agent" means JPMorgan Chase Bank (f/k/a, The Chase Manhattan Bank) as administrative agent under the Prepetition Credit Agreements.
- 1.120 "Prepetition Credit Agreements" means, collectively, (a) that certain Three Year Credit Agreement, dated as of December 6, 1999, by and among Kmart, J.P. Morgan Securities, Inc. (f/k/a Chase Securities, Inc.), as Lead Arranger and Book Manager, IPMorgan Chase Bank (f/k/a The Chase Manhattan Bank), as Administrative Agent, Bank of America, National Association, as Syndication Agent, BankBoston, N.A., as Co-Documentation Agent, and Bank of New York, as Co-Documentation Agent, as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, and all documents executed in connection therewith, and (b) that certain 364 Day Credit Agreement, dated as of November 13, 2001, by and among Kmart, JPMorgan Chase Bank (I/k/a The Chase Manhattan Bank), as Administrative Agent, Credit Suisse First Boston, Fleet National Bank, and Bank of New York, as Co-Documentation Agents, as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, and all documents executed in connection therewith.
 - 1.121 "Prepetition Lender Claims" means all Claims arising under or pursuant to the Prepetition Credit Agreements.
 - 1.122 "Prepetition Lenders" means the lenders from time to time party to the Prepetition Credit Agreements.
 - 1.123 "Prepetition Note Claims" means all Claims arising under or pursuant to any of the Prepetition Notes or the indentures governing the Prepetition Notes.
 - 1.124 "Prepetition Noteholder Shares" means 25,008,573 shares of New Holding Company Common Stock.
 - 1.125 "Prepetition Notes" means, collectively, (a)(i) the 12.5% Notes due March 1, 2005 in the aggregate principal amount of \$100,000,000; (ii) the 8.125% Notes due December 1, 2006 in the aggregate principal amount of \$200,000,000; (iii) the 7.75% Notes due October 1, 2012 in the aggregate principal amount of \$157,257,000; (iv) the 8.25% Notes due January 1, 2022 in the aggregate principal amount of \$68,055,000; (iv) the 8.375% Notes due July 1, 2022 in the aggregate principal amount of \$85,550,000; (v) the 7.95% Notes due February 1, 2023 in the aggregate principal amount of \$259,800,000; and (vi) the Series C Medium Term Notes and Series D Medium Term Notes in the aggregate principal amount of \$222,935,000, in each case issued by Kmart pursuant to that certain indenture dated as of February 1, 1985, between Kmart and The Bank of New York, as original indenture trustee, as thereafter succeeded in that capacity by Wilmington Trust Company as successor indenture

Document Page 27 of 50

trustee, as such indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or otherwise modified from time to time, including, but not limited to, that certain First Supplemental Indenture dated as of March 1, 1991; (b)(i) the 8.375% Notes due December 1, 2004 in the aggregate principal amount of \$300,000,000; (ii) the 9,375% Notes due February 1, 2006 in the aggregate principal amount of \$400,000,000; and (iii) the 9,875% Notes due June 15, 2008 in the aggregate principal amount of \$430,000,000; in each case issued by Kmart pursuant to that certain indenture dated as of December 13, 1999, between Kmart and The Bank of New York, as original indenture trustee, as thereafter succeeded in that capacity by Wilmington Trust Company as successor indenture trustee, as such indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or otherwise modified from time to time, including, but not limited to, that certain First Supplemental Indenture dated as of December 13, 1999; that certain Second Supplemental Indenture, dated as of January 30, 2001; and that certain Third Supplemental Indenture dated as of June 19, 2001; (c) the Commercial Development Revenue Refunding Bonds (Kmart Corporation Project) Series 1994 in the aggregate outstanding principal amount of \$1,800,000.00, issued under or in connection with the trust indenture dated as of November 1, 1994 by and between The County Commission of Harrison County, as issuer, and J.P. Morgan Trust Company, National Association (as successor trustee), as indenture trustee, as thereafter succeeded in that capacity by Wilmington Trust Company as successor indenture trustee, and all of the right, title and interest of Harrison County in and under the Loan Agreement and the Promissory Note made between Kmart and The County Commission of Harrison County; and (d) the Industrial Development Revenue Refunding Bonds (Kmart Corporation Project) Series 1994 in the aggregate outstanding principal amount of \$2,375,000.00, issued under or in connection with the trust indenture dated as of October 1, 1994 by and between The Industrial Development Authority of the City of Liberty, Missouri, as issuer, and UMB Bank, N.A., as indenture trustee, and all of the right, title, and interest of The Industrial Development Authority of the City of Liberty, Missouri in and under the Loan Agreement and the Promissory Note made between Kmart and The Industrial Development Authority of the City of Liberty, Missouri.

- 1.126 "Priority Tax Claim" means a Claim entitled to priority pursuant to section 507(a)(8) of the Bankruptey Code.
- 1.127 "Pro Rata" means, at any time, the proportion that the Face Amount of a Claim in a particular Class or Classes bears to (ii) the aggregate Face Amount of all Claims (including Disputed Claims, but excluding Disallowed Claims) in such Class or Classes, unless this Plan provides otherwise.
- 1.128 "Professional" means those Persons retained in the Chapter 11 Cases by separate Bankruptcy Court orders pursuant to sections 327 and 1103 of the Bankruptcy Code or otherwise; provided, however, that Professional does not include those Persons retained pursuant to the Ordinary Course Professional Order.
- 1.129 "Professional Claim" means an Administrative Claim of a Professional for compensation for services rendered or reimbursement of costs, expenses or other charges and disbursements incurred relating to services rendered or expenses incurred after the Petition Date and prior to and including the Effective Date.
- 1.130 "Professional Fee Order" means the order entered by the Bankruptcy Court on January 25, 2002, authorizing the interim payment of Professional Claims subject to the Holdback Amount.

- 1.131 "Registration Rights Agreement" means the agreement, a form of which will be attached to this Plan on or prior to the Exhibit Filing Date as Exhibit G, whereby New Holding Company will be obligated to register certain shares of New Holding Company Common Stock pursuant to the terms and conditions of such agreement.
- 1.132 "Reinstated" or "Reinstatement" means (a) leaving unaltered the legal, equitable and contractual rights to which a Claim entitles the Claimholder so as to leave such Claim Unimpaired in accordance with section 1124 of the Bankruptcy Code, or (b) notwithstanding any contractual provision or applicable law that entitles the Claimholder to demand or receive accelerated payment of such Claim after the occurrence of a default (i) curing any such default that occurred before or after the Petition Date, other than a default of a kind specified in section 365(b)(2) of the Bankruptcy Code; (ii) reinstating the maturity of such Claim as such maturity existed before such default; (iii) compensating the Claimholder for any damages incurred as a result of any reasonable reliance by such Claimholder on such contractual provision or such applicable law; and (iv) not otherwise altering the legal, equitable or contractual rights to which such Claim entitles the Claimholder; provided, however, that any contractual right that does not pertain to the payment when due of principal and interest on the obligation on which such Claim is based, including, but not limited to, financial covenant ratios, negative pledge covenants, covenants or restrictions on merger or consolidation, "going dark" provisions, and affirmative covenants regarding corporate existence prohibiting certain transactions or actions contemplated by this Plan, or conditioning such transactions or actions on certain factors, shall not be required to be cured or reinstated in order to accomplish Reinstatement.
- 1.133 "Released Parties" means, collectively, (i) all officers of each of the Debtors, all members of the boards of directors of each of the Debtors, and all employees of each of the Debtors, in each case, as of the date of the commencement of the hearing on the Disclosure Statement, (ii) the Statutory Committees and all members of the Statutory Committees in their respective capacities as such, (iii) the DIP Agent in its capacity as such, (iv) the DIP Lenders in their capacities as such, (v) The Bank of New York, as original indenture trustee with respect to the Prepetition Notes, in its capacity as such, and Wilmington Trust Company, as successor indenture trustee with respect to the Prepetition Notes, in its capacity as such, (vi) the Plan Investors in their capacities as such, (vii) the Prepetition Lenders in their capacities as such, (viii) the Prepetition Agent in its capacity as such, (ix) all Professionals, and (x) with respect to each of the above-named Persons, such Person's affiliates, principals, employees, agents, officers, directors, financial advisors, attorneys and other professionals, in their capacities as such.
- 1.134 "Reorganized Debtor" or "Reorganized Debtors" means, individually, any of New Holding Company, New Operating Company, or any Debtor and, collectively, all of New Holding Company, New Operating Company, and the Debtors, in each case from and after the Effective Date.
- 1.135 "Reorganized . . . " means the applicable Debtor from and after the Effective Date.
- 1.136 "Restructuring Debtors" means those Debtors that will be the subject of a Restructuring Transaction under this Plan.
- 1.137 "Restructuring Transaction(s)" means a dissolution or winding up of the corporate existence of a Debtor or the consolidation, merger, contribution of assets, or other transaction in which a Reorganized Debtor merges with or transfers substantially all of its assets and liabilities to a

Reorganized Debtor or their Affiliates, on or after the Effective Date, as set forth in the Restructuring Transaction Notice.

- 1.138 "Restructuring Transactions Notice" means the notice filed with the Bankruptcy Court on or before the Exhibit Filing Date as Exhibit II to this Plan listing the Restructuring Debtors and briefly describing the relevant Restructuring Transactions, including the corporate structure of the Reorganized Debtors as described in Exhibit I to this Plan.
- 1.139 "Retained Actions" means all Claims, Causes of Action, rights of action, suits and proceedings, whether in law or in equity, whether known or unknown, which any Debtor or any Debtors' Estate may hold against any Person, including, without limitation, (a) Claims and Causes of Action brought prior to the Effective Date, (b) Claims and Causes of Action against any Persons for failure to pay for products or services provided or rendered by any of the Debtors, (c) Claims and Causes of Action relating to strict enforcement of any of the Debtors' intellectual property rights, including patents, copyrights and trademarks, and (d) Claims and Causes of Action seeking the recovery of any of the Debtors' or the Reorganized Debtors' accounts receivable or other receivables or rights to payment created or arising in the ordinary course of any of the Debtors' or the Reorganized Debtors' businesses, including, without limitation, claim overpayments and tax refunds; provided, however, that the foregoing shall not include Trust Claims (including Avoidance Claims that are Trust Claims), which will be transferred to the Kmart Creditor Trust, Avoidance Claims, or Claims explicitly released under this Plan or by Final Order of the Bankruptcy Court prior to the date hereof.
- 1.140 "Scheduled" means, with respect to any Claim or Interest, the status, priority, and amount, if any, of such Claim or Interest as set forth in the Schedules.
- 1.141 "Schedules" means the schedules of assets and liabilities and the statements of financial affairs filed in the Chapter 11 Cases by the Debtors, as such schedules or statements have been or may be further modified, amended or supplemented from time to time in accordance with Bankruptcy Rule 1009 or orders of the Bankruptcy Court.
- 1.142 "Secured Claim" means a Claim secured by a security interest in or a lien on property in which a Debtor's Estate has an interest or that is subject to setoff under section 553 of the Bankruptcy Code, to the extent of the value, as of the Effective Date or such other date as is established by the Bankruptcy Court, of such Claimholder's interest in the applicable Estate's interest in such property or to the extent of the amount subject to setoff, as applicable, as determined by a Final Order of the Bankruptcy Court pursuant to section 506(a) of the Bankruptcy Code or in the case of setoff, pursuant to section 553 of the Bankruptcy Code, or as otherwise agreed upon in writing by the Debtors and the Claimbolder.
- 1.143 "Securities Act" means the Securities Act of 1933, as now in effect or hereafter amended.
- 1.144 "Securities Action" means any Cause of Action by a Person, other than by or on behalf of a Debtor, against any Person other than a Debtor arising out of or related to a Person's ownership of Interests, including Existing Common Stock, including, without limitation, the following actions, (i) those certain class actions on behalf of purchasers of securities who purchased such securities between March 13, 2001 and May 15, 2002 as such class actions were amended and consolidated by

pleading filed on November 1, 2002 in the United States District Court for the Eastern District of Michigan; (ii) a class action of behalf of participants in or beneficiaries of the Kmart Corporation Retirement Savings Plan filed on March 18, 2002 in the United States District Court for the flastern District of Michigan; (iii) an action on behalf of three limited partnerships that purchased stock of BlueLight.com filed on April 26, 2002 in the United States District Court for the Eastern District of BlueLight.com filed on April 26, 2002 in the United States District Court for the Eastern District of Michigan; and (iv) an action filed on February 14, 2003 by the Softbank Funds against Charles Conaway in the Circuit Court of Cook County, Illinois, Case No. 03L1875.

- 1.145 "Security" shall have the meaning ascribed to it in section 101(49) of the Bankruptcy Code.
 - 1.146 "Servicer" has the meaning ascribed to it in Article 7.10 of this Plan.
- 1.147 "SFPR" means S.F.P.R., Inc., a Puerto Rico corporation, debtor-in-possession in Case No. 02-02499 pending in the Bankruptcy Court.
- 1.148 "Statutory Committees" means, collectively, the Unsecured Creditors' Committee, the Financial Institutions' Committee, and the Equity Committee.
- 1.149 "Subordinated Securities Claim" means a Claim subject to subordination under section 510(b) of the Bankruptcy Code, including, without limitation, any Claim that arises from the rescission of a purchase or sale of a Security of any of the Debtors (including, without limitation, the rescission of a purchase or sale of a Security of any of the Debtors (including, without limitation, Existing Common Stock), or for damages arising from the purchase or sale of such a Security, or for reimbursement, indemnification, or contribution allowed under section 502 of the Bankruptcy Code on account of such Claim.
- 1.150 "Total Investor Shares" means all shares of New Holding Company Common Stock to be issued to the Plan Investors pursuant to the Investment Agreement. Based upon the Prepetition Lender Claims held by the Plan Investors as of January 24, 2003, the number of Total Investor Shares would be calculated to be 29,282,723.
- 1.151 "Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claim" means, subject to Article 5.7 hereof, a Claim arising as a result of (i) retail merchandise or services provided by trade vendors or service providers, (ii) rejection of executory contracts and unexpired leases, (iii) guaranties related to rejected executory contracts and unexpired leases, (iv) guaranties with respect to industrial revenue bonds, (v) executory contracts and unexpired leases, (iv) guaranties with respect to industrial revenue bonds, (v) unsecured deficiency claims, if any, (vi) guaranties related to third-party leases, and (vii) Other Unsecured Claims that have made the Other Unsecured Claim Election.
- 1.152 "Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claimholder Shares" means 31,945,161 shares of New Holding Company Common Stock.
- 1.153 "Trade Vendors Collateral Agent" means the entity appointed by the Unsecured Creditors' Committee, which is reasonably acceptable to the Debtors, which shall hold all liens with respect to the Trade Vendors' Lien pursuant to Article 7.13 of this Plan.

- 1.154 "Trade Vendors' Lien" means any liens granted to the Trade Vendors Collateral Agent, as of the Effective Date, pursuant to Article 7.13 of this Plan and Exhibit 1-2 to this
- 1.155 "Trust Advisory Board" means the board that is to be created pursuant to Article 11.4 of this Plan for the purpose of advising the Trustee with respect to decisions affecting the Kmart Creditor Trust.
- 1.156 "Trust Agreement" means that certain Trust Agreement that will govern the Kmart Creditor Trust, a form of which is attached to this Plan as Exhibit K.
- 1.157 "Trust Assets" means the Trust Claims and any assets to be transferred to and owned by the Kmart Creditor Trust pursuant to Article 11.2 of this Plan.
- 1.158 "Trust Claims" means any and all Causes of Action, other than Securities Actions, against any Person or entity arising from, in connection with, or relating to the subject matters of the Investigations which, for purposes hereof, means the Accounting and Stewardship Investigations, including all matters authorized by order entered by the Bankruptcy Court on September 4, 2002 approving the participation, on a joint interest basis; of the Statutory Committees in said Investigations, and including all matters arising from, in connection with, or relating to the subject matter of responses to the Government Inquiries (as each of such terms is defined in the Disclosure Statement).
- 1.159 "Trust Preferred Obligations" means all obligations of the Debtors arising under or pursuant to the Trust Preferred Securities and related Indenture by and between Kmart Corporation and The Bank of New York, as Trustee, dated June 6, 1996, the First Supplemental Indenture of the same date, and related documents.
- 1.160 "Trust Recoveries" means any and all proceeds received by the Kmart Creditor Trust from (a) the prosecution to, and collection of, a final judgment of a Trust Claim against a Person, or (b) the settlement or other compromise of a Trust Claim against a Person, and (c) Designated Trust
- 1.161 "Trust Preferred Securities" means those certain mandatorily redecmable convertible preferred securities issued by Kmart Financing I, an Affiliate Debtor, pursuant to that certain Declaration of Trust by Kmart Financing I dated as of February 16, 1996, as amended and restated as of
- 1.162 "Trustee" means the trustee of the Kmart Creditor Trust as contemplated by the Trust Agreement.
 - "Unimpaired" refers to any Claim that is not Impaired.
- 1.164 "Unsecured Creditors' Committee" means the Official Unsecured Creditors' Committee appointed pursuant to section 1102(a) of the Bankruptcy Code in the Chapter 11 Cases, as the membership thereof may change from time to time.
 - 1.165 "Voting Deadline" means April 4, 2003, at 4:00 p.m. prevailing Eastern Time.

1.166 "Workers' Compensation Program" means, collectively, the Debtors' workers' compensation programs in all states in which they operate pursuant to which the Debtors provide their employees with workers' compensation coverage for claims arising from or related to their employment with the Debtors.

Rules of Interpretation C.

For purposes of this Plan, unless otherwise provided herein, (a) whenever from the context it is appropriate, each term, whether stated in the singular or the plural, will include both the singular and the plural; (b) each pronoun stated in the masculine, feminine or neuter includes the masculine, feminine and neuter, (c) unless otherwise provided in this Plan, any reference in this Plan to a contract, instrument, release or other agreement or document being in a particular form or on particular terms and conditions means that such document will be substantially in such form or substantially on such terms and conditions; (d) any reference in this Plan to an existing document or schedule filed or to be filed means such document or schedule, as it may have been or may be amended, modified or supplemented pursuant to this Plan; (c) any reference to an entity as a holder of a Claim or Interest includes that entity's successors and assigns; (f) all references in this Plan to Sections, Articles and Exhibits are references to Sections, Articles and Exhibits of or to this Plan; (g) the words "herein," "hereunder" and "hereto" refer to this Plan in its entirety rather than to a particular portion of this Plan; (h) captions and headings to Articles and Sections are inserted for convenience of reference only and are not intended to be a part of or to affect the interpretation of this Plan; (i) subject to the provisions of any contract, certificates of incorporation, by-laws, instrument, release or other agreement or document entered into in connection with this Plan, the rights and obligations arising under this Plan shall be governed by, and construct and enforced in accordance with, federal law, including the Bankruptcy Code and Bankruptcy Rules; and (j) the rules of construction set forth in section 102 of the Bankruptcy Code will apply.

This Plan is the product of extensive discussions and negotiations between and among, inter alia, the Debtors, the Statutory Committees, the Plan Investors, the Prepetition Agent on behalf of the Prepetition Lenders, and certain other creditors and constituencies. Each of the foregoing was represented by counsel who cither (a) participated in the formulation and documentation of, or (b) was afforded the opportunity to review and provide comments on, the Plan, Disclosure Statement, and the documents ancillary thereto. Accordingly, the general rule of contract construction known as "contra preferentem" shall not apply to the construction or interpretation of any provision of this Plan, Disclosure Statement, or any contract, instrument, release, indenture, exhibit, or other agreement or document generated in connection herewith.

Computation of Time D.

In computing any period of time prescribed or allowed by this Plan, unless otherwise expressly provided, the provisions of Bankruptcy Rule 9006(a) shall apply.

E. References to Monetary Figures

All references in this Plan to monetary figures shall refer to United States of America currency, unless otherwise expressly provided.

F. Exhibits

All Exhibits are incorporated into and are a part of this Plan as if set forth in full herein and, to the extent not annexed hereto, such Exhibits shall be filed with the Bankruptcy Court on or before the Exhibit Filing Date. After the Exhibit Filing Date, copies of Exhibits can be obtained upon written request to Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom (Illinois), 333 West Wacker Drive, Chicago, Illinois 60606 (Atm: John Wm. Butler, Jr., Esq.), counsel to the Debtors, or by downloading such exhibits from the Court's website at http://www.ilmb.uscourts.gov. To the extent any Exhibit is inconsistent with the terms of this Plan, unless otherwise ordered by the Bankruptcy Court, the non-Exhibit portion of this Plan shall control.

ARTICLE II

ADMINISTRATIVE EXPENSES, PRIORITY TAX CLAIMS, AND OTHER UNCLASSIFIED CLAIMS

- Administrative Claims. Subject to the provisions of Article X of this Plan, on the first Distribution Date or Periodic Distribution Date occurring after the later of (a) the date an Administrative Claim becomes an Allowed Administrative Claim or (b) the date an Administrative Claim becomes payable pursuant to any agreement between a Debtor (or a Reorganized Debtor) and the holder of such Administrative Claim, an Allowed Administrative Claimholder in the Chapter 11 Cases shall receive, in full satisfaction, settlement, release, and discharge of, and in exchange for, such Administrative Claim, (i) Cash equal to the unpaid portion of such Allowed Administrative Claim or (ii) such other treatment as to which the Debtors (or the Reorganized Debtors) and such Claimholder shall have agreed upon in writing; provided, however, that (x) Claimholders of Claims arising under the DIP Facility shall be deemed to have Allowed Claims as of the Effective Date in such amount as to which the Debtors and such Claimholders shall have agreed upon in writing or as determined by the Bankruptcy Court, which DIP Facility Claims shall be paid in accordance with Article 10.1 of this Plan, (y) the Plan Investors shall be deemed to have an Allowed Plan Investor Claim arising under the Investment Agreement in such amount as to which the Debtors and the Plan Investors shall have agreed upon in writing or as fixed by the Bankruptey Court, which Plan Investor Claim shall be paid in full in Cash on the Effective Date, and (z) Allowed Administrative Claims with respect to liabilities incurred by the Debtors in the ordinary course of business during the Chapter 11 Cases shall be paid in the ordinary course of business in accordance with the terms and conditions of any agreements relating thereto.
- 2.2 Priority Tax Claims. Commencing on the first Periodic Distribution Date occurring after the later of (a) the date a Priority Tax Claim becomes an Allowed Priority Tax Claim or (b) the date a Priority Tax Claim first becomes payable pursuant to any agreement between a Debtor (or a Reorganized Debtor) and the holder of such Priority Tax Claim, at the sole option of the Debtors (or the Reorganized Debtors after the Effective Date), such Allowed Priority Tax Claimholder shall be



entitled to receive on account of such Priority Tax Claim, in full satisfaction, settlement, release and discharge of, and in exchange for, such Priority Tax Claim, (i) equal Cash payments on the last Business Day of each three-month period following the Effective Date, during a period not to exceed six years after the assessment of the tax on which such Claim is based, totaling the aggregate amount of such Claim plus simple interest on any outstanding balance from the Effective Date calculated 100 basis Claim plus simple interest rate provided under the Exit Financing Facility as of the Effective Date, or points greater than the interest rate provided under the Exit Financing Facility as of the Effective Date, or such lesser rate agreed to by a particular taxing authority, (ii) such other treatment agreed to by the Allowed Priority Tax Claimholder and the Debtors (or the Reorganized Debtors after the Effective Date) treatment is on more favorable terms to the Debtors (or the Reorganized Debtors after the Effective Date) than the treatment set forth in clause (i) hereof, or (iii) payment in full in Cash.

- the Reorganized Debtors will continue the Kmart Corporation Employee Pension Plan in accordance with applicable law, and the Debtors' obligations under applicable law with respect to continued funding with applicable law, and the Debtors' obligations under applicable law with respect to continued funding of the Kmart Corporation Employee Pension Plan will remain unaltered. Nothing in the Plan shall be deemed to discharge, release, or relieve the Debtors, the Reorganized Debtors, or their controlled group of or from any current or future liability under applicable law with respect to the Kmart Corporation Employee Pension Plan Employee Pension Plan. Any and all obligations under the Kmart Corporation Employee Pension shall be paid in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Kmart Corporation Employee Pension Plan and in accordance with applicable law. On the Effective Date, the PBGC will be deemed to have withdrawn the PBGC Claims with respect to the Kmart Corporation Employee Pension Plan.
- 2.4 Workers' Compensation Programs. Upon confirmation and substantial consummation of the Plan, the Reorganized Debtors shall continue the Workers' Compensation Programs in accordance with applicable state laws. Nothing in the Plan shall be deemed to discharge, release, or relieve the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors from any current or future liability with respect to any of the Workers' Compensation Programs. The Reorganized Debtors shall be responsible for all valid any of the Workers' Compensation Programs. The Reorganized Debtors regardless of when the claims for benefits and liabilities under the Workers' Compensation Programs applicable injuries were incurred. Any and all obligations under the Workers' Compensation Programs and in shall be paid in accordance with the terms and conditions of Workers' Compensation Programs and in accordance with all applicable laws.
 - 2.5 Consignment Claims. Notwithstanding section 1141(c) or any other provision of the Bankruptcy Code, all liens, if any, of Persons who provided goods to the Debtors on consignment (i) prior to the Petition Date and who hold valid, enforceable, and perfected liens in such goods (a) pursuant to a written agreement with the Debtors and (b) in accordance with applicable law or (ii) after the Petition Date pursuant to any order of the Bankruptcy Court shall, in each case, survive the Effective Date and continue in accordance with the contractual terms of the underlying agreements between the Debtors and such Persons and shall remain enforceable as of the Effective Date with the same extent, Debtors and priority as existed as of the Petition Date or pursuant to such order, as the case may be. All validity and priority as existed as of the Debtors on consignment shall be deemed to hold Trade other Persons who provided goods to the Debtors on consignment shall be deemed to hold Trade other Persons who provided goods to the Debtors on consignment to Article 10.4 of this Plan, no request for Vendor/Lease Rejection Claims under this Plan. Pursuant to Article 10.4 of this Plan, no request for Persons shall be payable by the Debtors in the ordinary course of business.

Document Page 35 of 50

ARTICLE III

CLASSIFICATION OF CLAIMS AND INTERESTS

Pursuant to section 1122 of the Bankruptcy Code, set forth below is a designation of classes of Claims against and Interests in the Debtors. A Claim or Interest is placed in a particular Class for the purposes of voting on this Plan and of receiving distributions pursuant to this Plan only to the extent that such Claim or Interest is an Allowed Claim or an Allowed Interest in that Class and such Claim or Interest has not been paid, released, or otherwise scaled prior to the Effective Date. In accordance with section 1123(a)(1) of the Bankruptcy Code, Administrative Claims and Priority Tax Claims of the kinds specified in sections 507(a)(1) and 507(a)(8) of the Bankruptcy Code have not been classified and their treatment is set forth in Article II above. This Plan, though proposed jointly, constitutes a separate plan proposed by each of the Debtors. Therefore, except as expressly specified herein, the classifications set forth below shall be deemed to apply separately with respect to each plan proposed by each such Debtor. Each class for each Debtor is identified by the designation "DD-NN," where "DD" is the abbreviation for the name of each Debtor as specified on pages 2 and 3 of the Plan, and "NN" is the class number as identified below. Thus, for example, the class of Secured Claims (Class 1), if any, against Kmart of Michigan, Inc. is identified by the designation "KM-MI-1."

- Class 1. Class 1 consists of separate subclasses for all Secured Claims that may 3.1 exist against a particular Debtor.
- Class 2. Class 2 consists of all Other Priority Claims that may exist against a 3.2 particular Debtor.
- Class 3. Class 3 consists of all Prepetition Lender Claims. This Class is applicable only to the Chapter 11 Cases of the following Debtors: Kmart, Kmart Amsterdam, Kmart Holdings, Kmart-IN, Kmart-MI, Kmart-MPS, Kmart-NC, Kmart-PA, Kmart-TX, Big Beaver Caguas, Big Beaver Development, Big Beaver Florida, Big Beaver Guaynado, Bluelight, and SFPR.
- Class 4. Class 4 consists of all Prepetition Note Claims. This Class is applicable only to the Chapter 11 Case of Kmart.
- Class 5. Class 5 consists of all Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claims that may 3.5 exist against a particular Debtor.
- Class 6. Class 6 consists of all Other Unsecured Claims that may exist against a 3.6 particular Debtor.
- Class 7. Class 7 consists of all General Unsecured Convenience Claims that may exist against a particular Debtor.
- Class 8. Class 8 consists of all Trust Preferred Obligations. This Class is 3.8 applicable only to the Chapter 11 Cases of the following Debtors: Kmart and Kmart Financing I.
- Class 9. Class 9 consists of all Intercompany Claims that may exist against a 3.9 particular Debtor.

- Class 10. Class 10 consists of all Subordinated Securities Claims. This Class is applicable only to the Chapter 11 Case of Kmart.
- Class 11. Class 11 consists of all Existing Common Stock and all Interests that may exist with respect to an Affiliate Debtor.
- Class 12. Class 12 consists of all Other Interests. This Class is applicable only 3.12 to the Chapter 11 Case of Kmart.

ARTICLE IV

IDENTIFICATION OF CLASSES OF CLAIMS AND INTERESTS IMPAIRED AND UNIMPAIRED BY THE PLAN

Classes of Claims That Are Unimpaired. 'The following Classes are 4.1 Unimpaired by the Plan:

(Secured Claims) Class 1 (Other Priority Claims) Class 2

Impaired Classes of Claims and Interests. The following Classes are 4.2 Impaired by the Plan:

(Prepetition Lender Claims) Class 3 (Prepetition Note Claims) (Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claims) Class 4 (Other Unsecured Claims) Class 5 (General Unsecured Convenience Claims) Class 6 (Trust Preferred Obligations) Class 7 Class 8 (Intercompany Claims) Class 9 (Subordinated Securities Claims) Class 10 (Existing Common Stock) Class 11 (Other Interests) Class 12

ARTICLE V

PROVISIONS FOR TREATMENT OF CLAIMS AND INTERESTS

The treatment of Claims and Interests as provided in this Article V represents a compromise and full and final settlement, pursuant to section 1123(b)(3) of the Bankruptcy Code and Bankruptcy Rule 9019, of the various Claims and Interests of parties in interest in the Chapter 11 Cases, including such Claims relating to guarantees by certain Affiliate Debtors of Kmart's obligations under the Prepetition Credit Agreements and issues related to the substantive consolidation of the Debtors as contemplated by this Plan, but solely for the purpose of this Plan.

- Class 1 (Secured Claims). Except as otherwise provided in and subject to 5.1 Article 9.8 of this Plan, at the sole option of the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors, (i) the legal, equitable, and contractual rights of each Allowed Secured Claimholder shall be Reinstated or (ii) each Allowed Secured Claimholder shall receive, in full satisfaction, settlement and release of, and in exchange for, its Allowed Secured Claim (A) Cash in an amount equal to the value of the Secured Claimholder's interest in the property of the Estate which constitutes collateral for such Allowed Secured Claim, or (B) the property of the Estate which constitutes collateral for such Allowed Secured Claim, or (C) such other treatment as to which the Debtors (or the Reorganized Debtors) and the holder of such Allowed Secured Claim have agreed upon in writing, provided that such treatment is not more favorable than the treatment in clause (A) or clause (B) above. The Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as the case may be, shall determine which treatment of those set forth in the preceding sentence will be provided to each Allowed Secured Claim on the later of (i) the Effective Date or (ii) ten days after the date such Claim becomes an Allowed Secured Claim. The Reorganized Debtors shall provide notice of the treatment to be provided to each holder of an Allowed Secured Claim as soon as practicable after the later of (x) the Effective Date or (y) ten days after the date such Claimholder's claim becomes an Allowed Secured Claim. In the event the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as the case may be, fail to designate the treatment of an Allowed Secured Claim, the legal, equitable, and contractual rights of the Allowed Secured Claimholder with respect to such Allowed Secured Claim shall be Reinstated. The Debtors' failure to object to such Secured Claims in their Chapter 11 Cases shall be without prejudice to the Reorganized Debtors' right to contest or otherwise defend against such Claims in the Bankruptcy Court or other appropriate nonbankruptcy forum (at the option of the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors) when and if such Claims are sought to be enforced by the Secured Claimholder. Notwithstanding section 1141(c) or any other provision of the Bankruptcy Code, all valid, enforceable and perfected prepetition liens on property of the Debtors held by or on behalf of the Secured Claimholders with respect to such Claims shall survive the Effective Date and continue in accordance with the contractual terms of the underlying agreements with such Claimholders and/or applicable law until, as to each such Claimholder, the Allowed Secured Claims of such Secured Claimholder are satisfied in accordance with the provisions of this Article 5.1.
- 5.2 Class 2 (Other Priority Claims). Except as otherwise provided in and subject to Article 9.8 of this Plan, on the first Periodic Distribution Date occurring after the later of (i) the date an Other Priority Claim becomes an Allowed Other Priority Claim or (ii) the date an Other Priority Claim becomes payable pursuant to any agreement between the Debtors (or the Reorganized Debtors) and the holder of such Other Priority Claim, each Allowed Other Priority Claimholder shall receive, in full satisfaction, settlement, release, and discharge of, and in exchange for, such Other Priority Claim, (a) Cash in an amount equal to the amount of such Allowed Other Priority Claim or (b) such other treatment as to which the Debtors (or the Reorganized Debtors) and such Claimholder shall have agreed upon in writing, provided that such treatment is not more favorable than the treatment in clause (a) above. The Debtors' failure to object to an Other Priority Claim in their Chapter 11 Cases shall be without prejudice to the Reorganized Debtors' right to contest or otherwise defend against such Claim in the Bankruptcy Court or other appropriate non-bankruptcy forum (at the option of the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors) when and if such Claim is sought to be enforced by the Other Priority Claimholder.
- 5.3 Class 3 (Prepetition Lender Claims). Upon the occurrence of the Effective Date, the Prepetition Lender Claims are hereby Allowed in the aggregate amount of \$1,076,156,647.02. On the Effective Date, the Prepetition Lenders shall receive, in full satisfaction, settlement, release, and discharge of, and in exchange for, their Prepetition Lender Claims (including any prepetition setoff claims and sctoff claims assertable pursuant to the DIP Facility Order), Cash in an amount equal to forty

age 30 01 50

percent (40%) of the aggregate Allowed amount of the Prepetition Lender Claims, with such consideration representing a compromise and settlement, pursuant to section 1123(b)(3) of the Bankruptcy Code and Bankruptcy Rule 9019, of the Prepetition Lender Claims, including such Claims relating to guarantees by certain Affiliate Debtors of Kmart's obligations under the Prepetition Credit Agreements and issues related to the substantive consolidation of the Debtors as contemplated by this Plan, but solely for the purpose of this Plan, provided, however, that, subject to the terms and conditions of the Investment Agreement, the Plan Investors shall be deemed to utilize Cash that they are entitled to receive pursuant to this Article 5.3, plus additional amounts to be paid by the Plan Investors pursuant to the Investment Agreement, to purchase the Total Investor Shares pursuant to the terms of the Investment Agreement. In addition, with respect to each letter of credit outstanding under the Prepetition Credit Agreements as of February 20, 2003, the Reorganized Debtors shall, as soon as practicable after the Effective Date, (i) obtain a replacement letter of credit, (ii) provide cash collateral equal to 105% of the face amount of the letter of credit, or (iii) if such letter of credit has been drawn, reimburse the Prepetition Lenders (or issuing bank, as applicable) with respect to such drawn letter of credit in full in Cash on the Effective Date. All distributions to Prepetition Lenders other than the Plan Investors under this Article 5.3 shall be made to the Prepetition Agent under the Prepetition Credit Agreements for immediate distribution to the Prepetition Lenders in accordance with the terms of the Prepetition Credit Agreements.

Class 4 (Prepetition Note Claims). The Prepetition Note Claims are Allowed Prepetition Note Claims in the aggregate amount of \$2,279,319,538.47. Each Prepetition Note Claimholder shall receive, in full satisfaction, settlement, release, and discharge of, and in exchange for, its Prepetition Note Claims, (a) on the Effective Date, its Pro Rata share of the Prepetition Noteholder Shares, subject to dilution, with the amount of each Prepetition Note Claimholder's Pro Rata share equal to the total number of Prepetition Noteholder Shares multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is equal to the amount of such Prepetition Noteholder's Allowed Prepetition Note Claim, and the denominator of which is equal to all Allowed Prepetition Note Claims, with the amount of such Prepetition Notcholder Shares being inclusive of New Holding Company Stock otherwise allocable to holders of Trust Preferred Obligations under Article 5.8 pursuant to the subordination provisions of all documents pertaining to the Trust Preserred Securities and evidencing the rights and obligations of the Trust Preserved Obligations, in each case payable directly to the Servicer of the Prepetition Note Claims for distribution to holders of the Prepetition Note Claims; (b) on the Effective Date and in lieu of any claim under Article 10.3 of this Plan by or on behalf of any indenture trustee for the Prepetition Notes, its Pro Rata share (calculated as provided in clause (a) of this Article 5.4) of Cash in an amount equal to the reasonable fees and expenses of any indenture trustee for the Prepetition Notes, as approved by the Bankruptcy Court pursuant to Section 1129(a)(4) of the Bankruptcy Code, not to exceed \$1,500,000; and (c) commencing on the Distribution Date, its Pro Rata Share of the Trust Recoveries, if any, other than the rights to such Trust Recoveries to which holders of Subordinated Securities Claims and Existing Common Stock may be entitled pursuant to Article 5,10 and Article 5,11 of the Plan, with the amount of each Prepetition Note Claimholder's Pro Rata share equal to the total amount of such rights multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is equal to the amount of such Prepetition Note Claimholder's Allowed Prepetition Note Claim, and the denominator of which is equal to the sum of all Allowed Non-Lender Claims, with such consideration representing a compromise and settlement, pursuant to section 1123(b)(3) of the Bankruptcy Code and Bankruptcy Rule 9019, of the Prepetition Lender Claims, including such Claims relating to guarantees by certain Affiliate Debtors of Kmart's obligations under the Proposition Credit Agreements and issues related to the substantive consolidation of the Debtors as contemplated by this Plan. Notwithstanding anything in this Article 5.4 to the contrary, any Prepetition

Note Claims held by the Debtors shall be deemed cancelled as of the Effective Date, and the Debtors shall not receive or retain any property or interest in property on account of such Prepetition Note Claims under this Plan. The calculation of the Pro Rata interests of other Prepetition Note Claimholders called for in this Article 5.4 shall be made as if the Prepetition Note Claims held by the Debtors were not outstanding as of the time of such calculation. In the event that the Class of Prepetition Notes rejects the Plan, holders of Trust Preferred Obligations shall not receive or retain any property or interest in property on account of such Obligations under the Plan.

- Class 5 (Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claims). Except as otherwise provided in and subject to Article 9.8 of this Plan, commencing on the Distribution Date or first Periodic Distribution Date occurring after the later of (i) the date a Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claim becomes an Allowed Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claim or (ii) the date a Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claim becomes payable pursuant to any agreement between the Debtors (or the Reorganized Debtors) and the holder of such Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claim, each Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claimholder shall receive, in full satisfaction, settlement, release, and discharge of, and in exchange for, such Allowed Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claim, (a) its Pro Rata share of the Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claimholder Shares, subject to dilution, with the amount of each Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claimholder's Pro Rata share equal to the total number of Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claimholder Shares multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is equal to the amount of such Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claimholder's Allowed Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claim, and the denominator of which is equal to all Allowed Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claims; and (b) its Pro Rata Share of the Trust Recoveries, if any, other than the rights to such Trust Recoveries to which holders of Subordinated Securities Claims and Existing Common Stock may be entitled pursuant to Article 5.10 and Article 5.11 of the Plan, with the amount of each Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claimholder's Pro Rata share equal to the total amount of such rights multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is equal to the amount of such Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claimholder's Allowed Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claim, and the denominator of which is equal to the sum of all Allowed Non-Lender Claims, with such consideration representing a compromise and settlement, pursuant to section 1123(b)(3) of the Bankruptcy Code and Bankruptcy Rule 9019, of the Prepetition Lender Claims, including such Claims relating to guarantees by certain Affiliate Debtors of Kmart's obligations under the Prepetition Credit Agreements and issues related to the substantive consolidation of the Debtors as contemplated by this Plan. The Debtors' failure to object to a Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claim in their Chapter 11 Cases shall be without prejudice to the Reorganized Debtors' right to contest or otherwise defend against such Claim in the Bankruptcy Court or other appropriate non-bankruptcy forum (at the option of the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors) when and if such Claim is sought to be enforced by the Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claimholder. All distributions to holders of Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claims shall be made to the Disbursing Agent for immediate distribution to holders of Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claims pursuant to the terms of this Plan.
- 5.6 Class 6 (Other Unsecured Claims). Except as otherwise provided in and subject to Article 9.8 of this Plan, each Other Unsecured Claimholder holding an Allowed Other Unsecured Claim shall receive, in full satisfaction, settlement, release, and discharge of, and in exchange for, such Other Unsecured Claim, (a) on the third anniversary of the Effective Date (or, if such date is not a Business Day, the next Business Day), its Pro Rata share of the Other Unsecured Claim Cash Payment Amount to be paid hereunder, with the amount of each Other Unsecured Claimholder's Pro Rata share equal to the amount of the Other Unsecured Claim Cash Payment Amount multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is equal to the amount of such Other Unsecured Claimant's Allowed Other

Document_

Unsecured Claim, and the denominator of which is equal to the aggregate amount of all Allowed Other Unsecured Claims, provided, however, that, in the event an Other Unsecured Claimholder makes the Other Unsecured Claim Election, such Other Unsecured Claimholder shall be deemed (i) to be a Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claimholder and shall receive, in lieu of its Pro Rata share of the Other Unsecured Claim Cash Payment Amount, the Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claimholder treatment as provided for in this Plan, and (ii) to consent to the Other Unsecured Claim Estimation Procedure, and (b) commencing on the first Periodic Distribution Date occurring after the later of (x) the date an Other Unsecured Claim becomes an Allowed Other Unsecured Claim or (y) the date an Other Unsecured Claim becomes payable pursuant to any agreement between the Debtors (or the Reorganized Debtors) and the holder of such Other Unsecured Claim, its Pro Rata share of the Trust Recoveries, if any, other than the rights to such Trust Recoveries to which holders of Subordinated Securities Claims and Existing Common Stock may be entitled pursuant to Article 5.10 and Article 5.11 of the Plan, with the amount of each Other Unsecured Claimholder's Pro Rata share equal to the total amount of such rights multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is equal to the amount of such Other Unsecured Claimholder's Allowed Other Unsecured Claim, and the denominator of which is equal to the aggregate amount of all Allowed Non-Lender Claims, with such consideration representing a compromise and settlement, pursuant to section 1123(b)(3) of the Bankruptcy Code and Bankruptcy Rule 9019, of the Prepetition Lender Claims, including such Claims relating to guarantees by certain Affiliate Debtors of Kmart's obligations under the Prepetition Credit Agreements and issues related to the substantive consolidation of the Debtors as contemplated by this Plan. Each of the Other Unsecured Claimholder's Pro Rata share of the Other Unsecured Claim Cash Payment Amount shall be an obligation of New Holding Company and New Operating Company. The right of a holder of an Allowed Other Unsecured Claim to receive its Pro Rata share of the Other Unsecured Claim Cash Payment Amount shall be personal to such holder and shall be non-transferable except upon death of the interest holder or by operation of law.

- Class 7 (General Unsecured Convenience Claims). Except as otherwise provided in and subject to Article 9.8 of this Plan, on the first Periodic Distribution Date occurring after the later of (i) the date a General Unsecured Convenience Claim becomes an Allowed General Unsecured Convenience Claim or (ii) the date a General Unsecured Convenience Claim becomes payable pursuant to any agreement between the Debtors (or the Reorganized Debtors) and the holder of such General Unsecured Convenience Claim, the holder of an Allowed General Unsecured Convenience Claim shall receive, in full satisfaction, settlement, release, and discharge of, and in exchange for, such General Unsecured Convenience Claim, Cash equal to (a) six and one-quarter percent (6.25%) of the amount of such Allowed Claim if the amount of such Allowed Claim is less than or equal to \$30,000 or (b) \$1,875 if the amount of such Allowed Claim is greater than \$30,000 and the holder of such Claim has made the Convenience Class Election. Any Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claims or Other Unsecured Claims that are treated as General Unsecured Convenience Claims shall not otherwise be treated as Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claims or Other Unsecured Claims under this Plan; provided, however, that the holder of any General Unsecured Convenience Claim that would otherwise constitute a Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claim under this Plan and that is in an amount equal to or less than \$30,000 may clect to be treated as a Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claimholder and shall receive in lieu of any payment under this Article 5.7, the Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection treatment as provided for in this Plan.
- Class 8 (Trust Preferred Obligations). Except as otherwise provided in and subject to Article 9.8 of this Plan, commencing on the first Periodic Distribution Date occurring after the later of (i) the date a Trust Preferred Obligation becomes an Allowed Trust Preferred Obligation or (ii)

the date a Trust Preferred Obligation becomes payable pursuant to any agreement between the Debtors (or the Reorganized Debtors) and the holder of such Trust Preferred Obligation, each Trust Preferred Obligation holder (a) shall be deemed to receive, in full satisfaction, settlement, release, and discharge of, and in exchange for, such Trust Preferred Obligation, those shares of New Holding Company Common Stock that would have otherwise been allocable to such Trust Preferred Obligation holder but for the subordination provisions of all documents pertaining to the Trust Preferred Securities and evidencing the rights and obligations of the Trust Preferred Obligations, but which will, pursuant to such subordination provisions and Article 5.4 of this Plan, be deemed to have been included in the Propetition Noteholder Shares; and (b) shall receive (i), in the event that the Class of Trust Preferred Obligations votes to accept this Plan, their Pro Rata Share of the Trust Recoveries, if any, other than the rights to such Trust Recoveries to which holders of Subordinated Securities Claims and Existing Common Stock may be entitled pursuant to Article 5.10 and Article 5.11 of the Plan, with the amount of each Trust Preserved Obligation holder's Pro Rata share equal to the total amount of such rights multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is equal to the amount of such Trust Preferred Obligation holder's Allowed Trust Preferred Obligation, and the denominator of which is equal to the sum of all Allowed Non-Lender Claims, or, (ii) in the event that either (y) the Class of Trust Preferred Obligations or (z) the Class of Prepetition Note Claims votes to reject this Plan, Trust Preferred Obligation holders shall not be entitled to, and shall not receive or retain any property or interest in property on account of such Obligations under this Plan and the subordination provisions of all documents pertaining to the Trust Preferred Securities will be enforced in all respects, and any Trust Recoveries which Trust Preferred Obligation holders would have received pursuant to clause (b)(i) of this Article 5.8 shall be paid directly to the Services of the Prepetition Note Claims for distribution to holders of the Prepetition Note Claims pursuant to Article 5.4 of this Plan.

- 5.9 Class 9 (Intercompany Claims). On the Effective Date, at the option of the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors in connection with the Restructuring Transactions contemplated by the Plan, the Intercompany Claims of any Debtor against any other Debtor, including, but not limited to, any Intercompany Claims arising as a result of rejection of an Intercompany Executory Contract or Intercompany Unexpired Lease, shall either be (a) Reinstated, in full or in part, or (b) cancelled and discharged, in full or in part, in which case such discharged and satisfied portion shall be eliminated and the holders thereof shall not be entitled to, and shall not receive or retain, any property or interest in property on account of such portion under the Plan.
- and subject to Article 9.8 of this Plan, (i) in the event that all Classes of Impaired Claims and the Class of Trust Preferred Obligations vote to accept this Plan, commencing on the first Periodic Distribution Date occurring after the later of (a) the date a Subordinated Securities Claim becomes an Allowed Subordinated Securities Claim or (b) the date a Subordinated Securities Claim becomes payable pursuant to any agreement between the Debtors (or the Reorganized Debtors) and the holder of such Claim, the holder of an Allowed Subordinated Securities Claim shall receive, in full satisfaction, settlement, release, and discharge of, and in exchange for, such Subordinated Securities Claim, its Pro Rata Share of the right to 2.5% of the Trust Recoveries (other than Designated Trust Recoveries), if any, with the amount of each Subordinated Securities Claimholder's Pro Rata share equal to (y) the amount of such rights of all holders of Subordinated Securities Claims multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is equal to the lesser of (1) the total number of outstanding shares of Existing Common Stock as of the Effective Date and (2) the total number of shares represented by such Subordinated Securities Claimholder's Claim, and the denominator of which is equal to the sum of the aggregate number of all shares repre-

sented by Allowed Subordinated Securities Claims and the aggregate number of shares represented by all Allowed Interests pertaining to Existing Common Stock minus (z) the recoveries, if any, received by such Subordinated Securities Claimholders from the Securities Actions, and (ii) in the event that any Class of Impaired Claims or the Class of Trust Preferred Obligations votes to reject this Plan, holders of Subordinated Securities Claims shall not be entitled to, and shall not receive or retain any property or interest in property on account of such Claims under this Plan.

- Class 11 (Existing Common Stock). On the Effective Date, the Existing Common Stock shall be cancelled. Except as otherwise provided in and subject to Article 9.8 of this Plan, (i) in the event that all Classes of Impaired Claims and the Class of Trust Professed Obligations vote to accept this Plan, on the first Periodic Distribution Date occurring after the later of (a) the date an Interest pertaining to Existing Common Stock becomes an Allowed Interest or (b) the date such Interest becomes payable pursuant to any agreement between the Debtors (or the Reorganized Debtors) and the holder of such Interest, the holder of such Allowed Interest shall receive, in full satisfaction, settlement, release, and discharge of, and in exchange for, such Interest, its Pro Rata Share of the right to 2.5% of the Trust Recoveries (other than Designated Trust Recoveries), if any, with the amount of each Interestholder's Pro Rata share equal to (y) the amount of such rights of all holders of Existing Common Stock multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is equal to the number of shares represented by such Interest, and the denominator of which is equal to the sum of the aggregate number of shares represented by all such Allowed Interests and Allowed Subordinated Securities Claims, minus (z) the recoveries, if any, received by such Interestholders from the Securities Actions, and (ii) in the event that any Class of Impaired Claims or the Class of Trust Preferred Obligations votes to reject this Plan, holders of Existing Common Stock shall not be entitled to, and shall not receive or retain any property or interest in property under this Plan on account of their Interests, provided, however, that, subject to the Restructuring Transactions contemplated by this Plan, and pursuant to Article 7.9 of this Plan, on the Effective Date, all Interests in the Affiliate Debtors (other than the Trust Preferred Securities with respect to Kmart Financing) shall be Reinstated, and shall not be counted for purposes of calculating distributions under this Article 5.11.
 - Class 12 (Other Interests). On the Effective Date, all Other Interests shall be deemed cancelled and the holders of Other Interests shall not receive or retain any property on account of such Other Interests under this Plan.

ARTICLE VI

ACCEPTANCE OR REJECTION OF THE PLAN; EFFECT OF REJECTION BY ONE OR MORE IMPAIRED CLASSES OF CLAIMS OR INTERESTS

- Impaired Classes of Claims Entitled to Vote. Except as otherwise provided in order(s) of the Bankruptcy Court pertaining to solicitation of votes on this Plan and Article 6.2 and Article 6.4 of this Plan, Claimholders in each Impaired Class are entitled to vote in their respective classes as a class to accept or reject this Plan.
- Classes Deemed to Accept the Plan. Classes 1 and 2 are Unimpaired by this Plan. Pursuant to section 1126(f) of the Bankruptcy Code, such Classes are conclusively presumed to

have accepted this Plan, and the votes of Claimholders in such Classes therefore will not be solicited. Because all Debtors are proponents of this Plan, Class 9 Intercompany Claims and Class 11 Interests in Affiliate Debtors are deemed to have accepted this Plan. The votes of holders of such Claims and Interests therefore will not be solicited.

- 6.3 Acceptance by Impaired Classes. Classes 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, and 8 are Impaired under this Plan. Pursuant to section 1126(c) of the Bankruptcy Code, and except as provided in section 1126(e) of the Bankruptcy Code, an Impaired Class of Claims has accepted the Plan if the Plan is accepted by the holders of at least two-thirds (%) in dollar amount and more than one-half (%) in number of the Allowed Claims of such Class that have timely and properly voted to accept or reject the Plan.
- 6.4 Classes Deemed to Reject the Plan. Holders of Claims and Interests in Classes 10 and 11 are not entitled to receive any distribution under the Plan on account of their Claims and Interests unless Classes 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, and 8 vote to accept the Plan. Holders of Interests in Class 12 are not entitled to receive any distribution under the Plan under any circumstance on account of their Interests. Since none of the holders of Claims and Interests in Class 10, Class 11, or Class 12 are unconditionally entitled to receive a distribution under the Plan, pursuant to Section 1126(g) of the Bankruptcy Code, each of such Classes is conclusively presumed to have rejected the Plan, and the votes of Claimholders and Interestholders in such Classes therefore will not be solicited.
- 6.5 Confirmation Pursuant to Section 1129(b) of the Bankruptcy Code. Class 10, Class 11, and Class 12 are deemed to reject the Plan. Therefore, the Debtors will request confirmation of the Plan, as it may be modified from time to time, under section 1129(b) of the Bankruptcy Code.

ARTICLE VII

MEANS FOR IMPLEMENTATION OF THE PLAN

7.1 Continued Corporate Existence.

- by this Plan, each of the Debtors will continue to exist after the Effective Date as a separate corporate entity, with all the powers of a corporation under applicable law in the jurisdiction in which each applicable Debtor is incorporated or otherwise formed and pursuant to its certificate of incorporation and bylaws or other organizational documents in effect prior to the Effective Date, except to the extent such extincted of incorporation and bylaws or other organizational documents are amended by this Plan, without prejudice to any right to terminate such existence (whether by merger or otherwise) under applicable law after the Effective Date.
- (h) New Holding Company and New Operating Company. Subject to the Restructuring Transactions contemplated by this Plan, on, or as soon as reasonably practicable after, the Effective Date, all appropriate actions shall be taken consistent with this Plan to (i) form New Holding Company and New Operating Company pursuant to their respective Articles of Incorporation and By-Laws, (ii) contribute or transfer all of the assets of the Debtors, other than the Trust Assets, to New Operating Company and/or such other Reorganized Debtors or Affiliates as contemplated by the Restructuring Transactions and as is necessary to effect the Exit Financing Facility, and (iii) issue all of

Case 02-02474 Doc 32198 Filed 08/30/10 Entered 08/31/10 13:02:36 Desc Main

Document Page 44 of 50

Document Page 45 of 50

the New Operating Company Common Stock to New Holding Company. The Trust Assets shall be transferred to the Kmart Creditor Trust as specified in Article 11.2 of this Plan.

- (e) Non-Debtors. There are certain Affiliates of the Debtors that are not Debtors in these Chapter 11 Cases. The continued existence, operation and ownership of such non-Debtor Affiliates is a material component of the Debtors' businesses, and, as set forth in Article 12.1 of this Plan, all of the Debtors' equity interests and other property interests in such non-Debtor Affiliates shall revest in the applicable Reorganized Debtor or its successor on the Effective Date.
- Substantive Consolidation. This Plan provides for the substantive consolidation of the Estates, but only for purposes of effectuating the settlements contemplated by, and making distributions to holders of Claims under, this Plan, and not for voting purposes. For such limited purposes, on the Effective Date, (a) all guaranties of any Debtor of the payment, performance, or collection of another Debtor with respect to any Class of Claims or Interests shall be deemed eliminated and cancelled; (b) any obligation of any Debtor and all guaranties with respect to any Class of Claims or Interests executed by one or more of the other Debtors and any joint or several liability of any of the Debtors shall be treated as a single obligation, and any obligation of two or more Debtors, and all multiple Impaired Claims against Debtors on account of such joint obligations, shall be treated and Allowed only as a single Claim against the consolidated Debtors; and (c) each Claim filed in the Chapter 11 Cases of any Debtor shall be deemed filed against the consolidated Debtors and shall be deemed a Claim against and an obligation of the consolidated Debtors. Except as set forth in this Article, such substantive consolidation will not (other than for purposes related to this Plan) (a) affect the legal and corporate structures of the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors, subject to the right of the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors to effect the Restructuring Transactions contemplated by this Plan, (b) cause any Debtor to be liable for any Claim or Interest under this Plan for which it otherwise is not liable, and the liability of any Debtor for any such Claim or Interest will not be affected by such substantive consolidation, (c) except as otherwise stated in this Plan, affect Intercompany Claims of Debtors against Debtors, and (d) affect Interests in the Affiliate Debtors except as otherwise may be required in connection with the Restructuring Transactions contemplated by this Plan; provided, however, that with respect to any holder of a Claim in Class that rejects the Plan of such Affiliate Debtor ("Rejecting Class Affected Claims") (a) who has not consented to the treatment of such holder's Claims under such Class of the Plan, as evidenced either by an objection to the substantive consolidation provisions of the Plan or a timely vote to reject the Plan, and (b) whose Rejecting Class Affected Claim has also been asserted against more than one Debtor ("Affiliate Debtor Affected Claims" and, together with Rejecting Class Affected Claims, "Affected Claims"), such holder shall receive on account of, and in full satisfaction, settlement, release, and discharge of, and in exchange for, all Affected Claims, an amount (whether higher or lower than the distribution that would have been afforded by the Plan under substantive consolidation) that the Bankruptcy Court determines such holder would have been entitled to receive under the Plan on account of all such Affected Claims had substantive consolidation not occurred; provided further, that such distribution shall be in the form of (i)New Holding Company Common Stock in an amount not to exceed the amount of New Holding Company Common Stock that would have been issued to such holder if substantive consolidation had been implemented and effected with respect to such Affected Claims (the "Original Plan Distribution Amount") and (ii) to the extent, if any, that the Affected Claims would have been entitled to a distribution greater than the Original Plan Distribution Amount absent substantive consolidation, an amount of Cash equal to the amount that the Bankruptcy Court determines such holder would have been entitled to receive under the Plan on account of all such Affected Claims had substantive consolidation not occurred, after taking into account the distributions

referred to in subparagraph (i) above. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, the Debtors may elect in their sole and absolute discretion, at any time through and until the Effective Date, to substantively consolidate the Estates for additional purposes, including for voting purposes; provided, however, that such further substantive consolidation does not alter the treatment of the Prepetition Lenders, holders of Prepetition Note Claims, or holders of Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claims called for by this Plan as filed on February 25, 2003, and; provided, further, that nothing herein shall impair the Plan Investors' rights under the Investment Agreement. Should the Debtors make such election, the Debtors will not, nor will they be required to, resolicit votes with respect to this Plan. Substantive consolidation shall not alter the distributions set forth herein. In the event that the Debtors do elect to substantively consolidate the Estates, the Disclosure Statement and this Plan shall be deemed to be a motion requesting that the Bankruptcy Court approve such substantive consolidation.

- Restructuring Transactions. On or prior to the Effective Date, the Debtors 7.3 and Reorganized Debtors shall take such actions as may be necessary or appropriate to effect the relevant Restructuring Transactions, including, but not limited to, all of the transactions described in this Plan. Such actions may also include: (a) the execution and delivery of appropriate agreements or other documents of merger, consolidation or reorganization containing terms that are consistent with the terms of this Plan and that satisfy the requirements of applicable law; (h) the execution and delivery of appropriate instruments of transfer, assignment, assumption or delegation of any property, right, liability, duty or obligation on terms consistent with the terms of this Plan; (c) the filing of appropriate certificates of incorporation, merger or consolidation with the appropriate governmental authorities under applicable law; and (d) all other actions that such Debtors and Reorganized Debtors determine are necessary or appropriate, including the making of filings or recordings in connection with the relevant Restructuring Transaction. The form of each Restructuring Transaction shall be determined by the boards of directors of a Debtor or Reorganized Debtor party to any Restructuring Transaction. In the event a Restructuring Transaction is a merger transaction, upon the consummation of such Restructuring Transaction, each party to such merger shall cease to exist as a separate corporate entity and thereafter the surviving Reorganized Debtor shall assume and perform the obligations of each Reorganized Debtor under this Plan. In the event a Reorganized Debtor is liquidated, the Reorganized Debtors (or the Reorganized Debtor which owned the stock of such liquidating Debtor prior to such liquidation) shall assume and perform such obligations. Implementation of the Restructuring Transactions shall not affect the distributions under the Plan.
- Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws. The Articles of Incorporation and 7.4 Bylaws of New Holding Company and each of the other Reorganized Debtors shall be adopted and amended as may be required in order that they are consistent with the provisions of this Plan and the Bankruptcy Code. The Articles of Incorporation of New Holding Company shall, among other things: (a) authorize five-hundred million (500,000,000) shares of New Holding Company Common Stock, \$0.01 par value per share; (b) authorize twenty million (20,000,000) shares of New Holding Company Preferred Stock for future issuance upon terms to be designated from time to time by the board of directors of New Holding Company; and (c) provide, pursuant to section 1123(a)(6) of the Bankruptcy Code, for (i) a provision prohibiting the issuance of non-voting equity securities for a period of two (2) years from the Effective Date and, if applicable, (ii) a provision setting forth an appropriate distribution of voting power among classes of equity securities possessing voting power, including, in the case of any class of equity securities having a preference over another class of equity securities with respect to dividends, adequate provisions for the election of directors representing such preferred class in the event of default in the payment of such dividends. The Articles of Incorporation (or Certificate of Incorpora-

tion or other similar documents, as the case may be) and By-Laws of New Holding Company, New Operating Company, and the other Reorganized Debtors are attached hereto as Exhibit A. Exhibit B., and Exhibit C. Any modification to the such articles or certificates of incorporation as originally filed may be filed after the Confirmation Date and may become effective on or prior to the Effective Date. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Article 7.4, the form and content of all Articles of Incorporation and By-Laws shall be reasonably acceptable to the Creditors' Committees.

7.5 Directors and Officers of New Holding Company.

- (a) Officers. The existing senior officers of the Debtors in office on the Effective Date shall serve in their current capacities after the Effective Date, subject to their employment contracts as assumed by this Plan and subject to the authority of the board of directors of the Reorganized Debtors.
- Directors of New Holding Company. On the Effective Date, the term of the current members of the board of directors of Kmart will expire. The initial board of directors of New Holding Company, whose term will commence upon the Effective Date, shall consist of nine (9) members. One (1) member of semior management of the Reorganized Debtors will serve on the initial board of directors of New Holding Company. Other board members shall include (i) four (4) directors selected by the Plan Investors, at least one of whom shall not be an officer or employee of any of the Plan Investors or a family member of any of the foregoing, (ii) two (2) directors selected by the Unsecured Creditors' Committee, and (iii) two (2) directors selected by the Financial Institutions' Committee, neither of which shall be an officer or employee of ESL Investments, Inc. or a family member thereof; provided that the board of directors, collectively, including any required committee thereof, shall comply with any other qualification, experience, and independence requirements under applicable law, including the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 and the rules then in effect of the stock exchange or quotation system (including the benefit of any transition periods available under applicable law) on which the New Holding Company Common Stock is listed or is anticipated to be listed, when such Stock is listed. The Persons responsible for designating board members shall designate their board members by written notice filed with the Bankruptcy Court by a date that is at least seven days prior to the Voting Deadline, provided, however, that if they fail to file and give such notice, the Debtors will initially designate such members by announcing their identities at the Confirmation Hearing. Directors of New Holding Company appointed in accordance with this Article shall serve an initial term for a period from the Effective Date through the date of the second annual meeting after the Effective Date. Thereafter, and subject to New Holding Company's rights to amend its bylaws, directors shall serve one (1) year terms (with such subsequent terms subject to election by shareholder vote) with each such term expiring at the conclusion of the next annual meeting of shareholders. In the event, prior to the Effective Date, a person designated to be a member of New Holding Company's board of directors dies, is disabled, or otherwise becomes unable to fulfill the role, the Person designating such member will designate a replacement for such director. In the event, after the Effective Date and prior to the second annual meeting that occurs after the Effective Date, of the death, disability, resignation, or removal of a member of the board of directors, the directors designated by the Person who designated the director whose vacancy is sought to be filled will designate a replacement for such director, which replacement will be reasonably satisfactory to New Holding Company.
 - 7.6 <u>Directors and Officers of Affiliate Debtors</u>. The existing directors and officers of the Affiliate Debtors shall continue to serve in their current capacities after the Effective Date,

provided, however that the Debtors reserve the right to identify new officers and members of the board of directors of each of such Affiliate Debtors at any time prior to the Confirmation Hearing, and provided further that New Holding Company reserves the right to identify new officers and members of the board of directors of each such Affiliate Debtors at any time thereafter.

Employment, Retirement, Indomnification and Other Agreements, and Incentive Compensation Programs. To the extent that any of the Debtors have in place as of the Effective Date employment, retirement, indemnification and other agreements with their respective active directors, officers and employees who will continue in such capacities (or similar capacities) after the Effective Date, or retirement income plans, welfare benefit plans and other plans for such Persons, such agreements, programs and plans shall remain in place after the Effective Date, and the Reorganized Debtors will continue to honor such agreements, programs, and plans. Such agreements and plans may include equity, bonus, and other incentive plans in which officers and other employees of the Reorganized Debtors may be eligible to participate; provided, however, that pursuant to the Management Compensation Plan, there may be reserved for certain members of management, directors, and other employees of the Reorganized Debtors up to 10% of the shares of New Holding Company Common Stock, exclusive of any shares offered as incentive compensation in any employment agreement of any officer that is to be assumed pursuant to Article VIII of this Plan, and other securities and other components of compensation to be paid to management after the Effective Date; and provided further that the Debtors' existing deferred compensation plans shall be terminated and the funds held pursuant thereto shall be distributed to the respective account holders other than any account holder who the Trustee has identified as a potential defendant in any Cause of Action arising out of the Trust Claims, in which case the funds of such account holder shall be held in escrow by the Kmart Creditor's Trust pending resolution of any Trust Claims against such account holder. After the Effective Date, the Reorganized Debtors shall each have the authority, consistent with the applicable agreements, to terminate, amend or enter into employment, retirement, indemnification and other agreements with their respective active directors, officers and employees and to terminate, amend or implement retirement income plans, welfare benefit plans and other plans for active employees. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, following the Effective Date of the Plan, with respect to the payment of "retiree benefits" as defined in section 1114 of the Bankruptcy Code, such payment shall continue at the levels established pursuant to subsections (e)(1)(B) or (g) of section 1114 of the Bankruptcy Code, at any time prior to confirmation of this Plan, for the duration of the periods the Debtors have obligated themselves to provide such benefits, if any.

7.8 <u>Issuance of New Holding Company Stock.</u>

Holding Company will authorize up to five hundred million (500,000,000) shares of New Holding Company Common Stock. On or before the Distribution Date, New Holding Company will be deemed to have issued shares of New Holding Company Common Stock for distribution as follows: (i) the Total Investor Shares to the Plan Investors in accordance with the Investment Agreement and (ii) the Prepetition Noteholder Shares and the Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claimholder Shares to holders of Allowed Prepetition Note Claims and Allowed Trade Vendor/Lease Rejection Claims, respectively, as set forth in Article V of this Plan. The issuance of the New Holding Company Common Stock and the distribution thereof as described above will be in compliance with applicable registration requirements or exempt from registration under applicable securities laws pursuant to section 1145(a) of the Bankruptcy Code or Section 4(2) of the Securities Act.

- Holding Company will authorize twenty million (20,000,000) shares of New Holding Company

 Preferred Stock for future issuance upon terms to be designated from time to time by the board of

 Preferred Stock for future issuance upon terms to be designated from time to time by the board of

 directors of New Holding Company following the Effective Date. No shares of preferred stock shall be

 directors of New Holding Company following the Effective Date. No shares of New Holding Company

 issued pursuant to this Plan. The Certificates of Incorporation and By-Laws of New Holding Company

 shall prohibit issuance of the New Holding Company Preferred Stock earlier than six (6) months

 shall prohibit issuance of the New Holding Company Preferred Stock earlier than six (6) months

 subsequent to the Effective Date, and in any case only upon approval by a 2/3 majority of the board of

 directors of New Holding Company.
- (c) Registration Rights Agreement. Without limiting the effect of section 1145 of the Bankruptcy Code, as of the Effective Date, New Holding Company will enter into a Registration Rights Agreement with the Plan Investors.
- Company will use its best efforts to list, as promptly as practicable after the Effective Date, the New Holding Company Common Stock on a national securities exchange or for quotation on a national automated interdealer quotation system but will have no liability if it is unable to do so. Persons automated interdealer quotation system but will have no liability if it is unable to do so. Persons automated interdealer quotation system but will have no liability if it is unable to do so. Persons automated interdealer quotations of New Holding Company Common Stock, by accepting such distributions, will have agreed to cooperate with New Holding Company's reasonable requests to assist New Holding Company in its efforts to list the New Holding Company Common Stock on a national securities exchange or quotation system.
- 7.9 Reinstatement of Interests of Affiliate Debtors. Subject to the Restructuring Transactions, Interests in the Affiliate Debtors (other than the Trust Preferred Securities with respect to Kmart Financing) shall be Reinstated in exchange for New Holding Company's agreement to cause the distribution of New Holding Company Common Stock and other consideration provided for under this Plan to holders of Allowed Claims in accordance with the terms of this Plan.
- Cancellation of Existing Securities and Agreements. On the Effective Date, except as otherwise specifically provided for herein or as otherwise required in connection with any Cure, (a) the Existing Securities and any other note, bond, indenture, or other instrument or document evidencing or creating any indebtedness or obligation of or ownership interest in the Debtors, except such notes or other instruments evidencing indebtedness or obligations of the Debtors that are Reinstated under this Plan, will be cancelled, and (b) the obligations of, Claims against, and/or Interests in the Debtors under, relating, or pertaining to any agreements, indentures, certificates of designation, bylaws, or certificate or articles of incorporation or similar documents governing the Existing Securities and any other note, bond, indenture, or other instrument or document evidencing or creating any indebtedness or obligation of the Debtors, except such notes or other instruments evidencing indebtedness or obligations of the Debtors that are Reinstated under this Plan, as the case may be, will be released and discharged; provided, however, that any agreement that governs the rights of the Claimholder and that is administered by an indenture trustee, an agent, or a servicer (each hereinafter referred to as a "Servicer") will continue in effect solely for purposes of (i) allowing such Servicer to make the distributions to be made on account of such Claims under this Plan as provided in Article IX of this Plan and (ii) permitting such Servicer to maintain any rights or liens it may have for fees, costs, and expenses under such Indenture or other agreement, provided, further, that the preceding proviso will not affect the discharge of Claims against or Interests in the Debtors under the Bankruptcy Code, the Confirmation Order, or this Plan, or

Document Page 50 of 50

result in any expense or liability to the Reorganized Debtors. The Reorganized Debtors will not have any obligations to any Servicer (or to any Disbursing Agent replacing such Servicer) for any fees, costs, or expenses except as expressly provided in Article 9.5 hereof; provided, however, that nothing herein will preclude any Servicer (or any Disbursing Agent replacing such Servicer) from being paid or reimbursed for prepetition or postpetition fees, costs, and expenses from the distributions being made by such Servicer (or any Disbursing Agent replacing such Servicer) pursuant to such agreement in accordance with the provisions set forth therein, all without application to or approval by the Bankruptey Court.

- Investment Agreement, the Plan Investors shall pay to the Debtors Cash in an amount equal to (i) Cash that the Plan Investors are entitled to receive under the Plan on account of their Prepetition Lender Claims as contemplated by, and subject to the terms and conditions of, the Investment Agreement plus (ii) no less than \$140 million (to be utilized exclusively by the Reorganized Debtors to make distributions to Allowed Prepetition Lender Claimholders pursuant to Article 5.3 of the Plan), in exchange for which the Plan Investors shall receive the Total Investor Shares and, in certain circumstances, a convertible note as provided in the Investment Agreement. The rights of ESL Investments, Inc. to transfer its holdings of New Holding Company Common Stock shall be restricted pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Investment Agreement.
- Debtors shall enter into the Exit Financing Facility in order to obtain the funds accessary to repay the DIP Facility Claims, make other payments required to be made on the Effective Date, and conduct their post-reorganization operations. The Reorganized Debtors may enter into all documents necessary and appropriate in connection with the Exit Financing Facility. The commitment letter with respect to such Facility, and principal documents with respect thereto, shall be filed by the Debtors with the Bankruptcy Court no later than the Exhibit Filing Date and will be deemed attached hereto as Exhibit D-1 and Exhibit D-2. In the Confirmation Order, the Bankruptcy Court shall approve the terms of the Exit Financing Facility in substantially the form filed with the Bankruptcy Court (and with such changes as to which the applicable Debtors and respective agents and lenders parties thereto may agree) and authorize the applicable Reorganized Debtors to execute the same together with such other documents as the applicable Reorganized Debtors and the applicable lenders may reasonably require in order to effectuate the treatment afforded to such parties under the Exit Financing Facility.
- Debtors shall grant to certain vendors who provide retail merchandise to the Reorganized Debtors on credit after the Effective Date, or who have provided merchandise to the Debtors after the Petition Date and before the Effective Date on credit which is not paid for as of the Effective Date, a Trade Vendors' Lien pursuant to the terms attached hereto as Exhibit J-2 (such terms are generally described in Exhibit J-1). Each person or entity issuing securities under the Plan, any entity acquiring property under the Plan, and any creditor and/or equity security holder of the Debtors or Reorganized Debtors, shall be deemed to contractually subordinate any present or future claim, right, or other interest it may have in and to any proceeds received from the disposition, release, or liquidation of any of the Debtors' leased stores that are open and operating stores as of the Effective Date (the "Open Store Leases"), to the parties secured by the Trade Vendors' Lien; provided however, that in no case shall the lenders under the Exit Financing Facility be deemed subordinated in this regard; and provided, further, that so long as the Trade Vendors' Lien has not been terminated or has not expired, (i) neither the Debtors nor the Reorganized Debtors may